#### McCORRISTON MILLER MUKAI MacKINNON LLP

DAVID J. MINKIN
PETER J. HAMASAKI
S553
KELSEY S. YAMAGUCHI
10423
Five Waterfront Plaza, 4th Floor
500 Ala Moana Boulevard
Honolulu, Hawai'i 96813
Telephone: (808) 529-7300
Facsimile: (808) 524-8293

Attorneys for Petitioner County of Kaua'i Housing Agency

#### BEFORE THE LAND USE COMMISSION

#### OF THE STATE OF HAWAI'I

In the Matter of the Petition of	)	Docket No. A17-802
COUNTY OF KAUA'I HOUSING AGENCY	) ) )	PETITION FOR LAND USE DISTRICT BOUNDARY AMENDMENT; VERIFICATION OF PETITION;
To Amend the Agricultural Land Use District Boundaries into the Urban Land Use District for certain lands situated at 'Ele'ele, Kaua'i, Hawai'i; consisting of approximately 75 acres, Tax Map Key No. (4) 2-1-001:054	) ) ) ) ) )	AFFIDAVIT OF DAVID J. MINKIN ATTESTING TO SERVICE OF PETITION; AFFIDAVIT OF DAVID J. MINKIN ATTESTING TO MAILING OF NOTIFICATION OF PETITION FILING; EXHIBIT A; CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

## PETITION FOR LAND USE DISTRICT BOUNDARY AMENDMENT

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page

I.	Intro	Introduction					
	A.		ground				
II.	Authority for Relief Sought – HAR § 15-15-50(a)(1), (2)						
	A.	Identification of Petitioner – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(1)					
	В.	Identification of Authorized Representative – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(2) 4					
	C.	Petitioner's Property Interest – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(5)(A)					
	D.	Notification of Petition Filing – HAR §§ 15-15-50(c)(5)(C), (c)(23)					
	E.	Petit	ions for HRS § 201H Housing Projects	5			
		1.	HAR § 15-15-97(b)				
		2.	HAR § 15-15-97(k)	6			
III.	Desc	_	of the Subject Property				
	A.		eription of the Subject Property – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(3)				
	В.		ments on the Subject Property – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(6)				
IV.	Requ	Requested Reclassification					
	A.	Boundary Amendment Sought by Petitioner and Present Use of the Property – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(4)					
	В.	Туре	e of Use or Development Being Proposed – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(7)	8			
	C.	Impact of Project on Housing Needs – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(15)					
	D.	Need for Reclassification – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(16)					
	E.	Incremental Development – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(20)					
	F.	Densities and Project Market – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(8)					
V.	Subject Property						
	A.	Description of the Subject Property and Surrounding Areas – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(10)					
		1.	Recent and Present Use	. 13			
		2.	Soil Classification	. 13			
		3.	ALISH and Land Study Bureau Productivity Rating	. 13			
		4.	Flood and Drainage	. 14			
		5.	Topography	. 14			

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

(continued)

Page

	В.	Location of Subject Property in Relation to Adjacent Land Use District –	
	D.	HAR § 15-15-50(c)(13)	14
VI.	Avai	lability of Public Services and Facilities – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(12)	15
	A.	Schools	16
	В.	Parks	17
	C.	Wastewater Systems	18
	D.	Solid Waste Disposal	18
	E.	Drainage	19
	F.	Water	20
	G.	Transportation Systems	21
	Н.	Public Utilities	23
	I.	Police and Fire Protection	24
	J.	Civil Defense	24
	K.	Emergency Medical Services and Medical Facilities	25
VII.	Asse	ssments of Environmental Impacts - HAR § 15-15-50(c)(11)	
	A.	Environmental Resources	26
	В.	Agriculture	27
	C.	Recreational	28
	D.	Cultural Resources	28
	E.	Historic	30
	F.	Scenic	31
	G.	Flora and Fauna	31
	H.	Groundwater	32
VIII.	Ecor	nomic Impacts of Proposed Use – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(14)	33
	A.	Capital Investment	33
	В.	Worker-Years and Wages	33
	C.	Discretionary Spending in Kaua'i Businesses	
	D.	Tax Increases	34
	Е.	Impact of Lima Ola Project on Agricultural Production in the Neighboring Vicinity, County, and the State	35
	F.	Financial Condition – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(9)	

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

(continued)

			Page	
IX.	Conformity of Lima Ola Project to objectives and policies of the hawai'i state plan – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(17)			
	A.	Conformity to Hawai'i State Plan	36	
	В.	Conformity to State Functional Plans	43	
X.	Conformity of Lima Ola Project with Hawai'i Coastal Zone Management Program – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(18)			
XI.	Assessment of Conformity of Lima Ola Project to County General Plan – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(19)			
	A.	Conformity with County of Kaua'i General Plan (2000)	48	
	В.	Conformity with County of Kaua'i Draft General Plan	49	
	C.	Conformity with Hanapēpē - 'Ele'ele Community Development Plan	50	
	D.	Conformity with County Zoning Designations	51	
XII.	Conformity of the Reclassification to the Standards for Determining Urban District Boundaries			
	A.	HAR § 15-15-18(1)	51	
	В.	HAR § 15-15-18(2)	52	
	C.	HAR § 15-15-18(3)	53	
	D.	HAR § 15-15-18(4), (5)	53	
	E.	HAR § 15-15-18(6)	54	
	F.	HAR § 15-15-18(7)	54	
	G.	HAR § 15-15-18(8)	54	
XIII.		aiian Customary and Traditional Rights – HAR § 15-50-50(c)(21)		
XIV.	Written Comments – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(23)			
XV.	Conclusion55			

# BEFORE THE LAND USE COMMISSION OF THE STATE OF HAWAI'I

In the Matter of the Petition of	) Docket No. A17-802
COUNTY OF KAUA'I HOUSING AGENCY	) ) )
To Amend the Agricultural Land Use District Boundaries into the Urban Land Use District for certain lands situated at 'Ele'ele, Kaua'i, Hawai'i; consisting of	) ) )
approximately 75 acres, Tax Map Key No. (4) 2-1-001:054	)

## PETITION FOR LAND USE DISTRICT BOUNDARY AMENDMENT

The COUNTY OF KAUA'I ("County"), a municipal corporation, by and through its Housing Agency, a political subdivision of the State of Hawai'i ("Petitioner"), by and through its legal counsel, McCorriston Miller Mukai MacKinnon LLP, a limited liability law partnership, hereby petitions the Land Use Commission (the "Commission") of the State of Hawai'i ("State") to amend the land use district classification of certain lands consisting of approximately 75 acres situate at 'Ele'ele, County of Kaua'i, Hawai'i (the "Petition Area") from the State Land Use Agricultural District ("Agricultural District") to the State Land Use Urban District ("Urban District"). The Petition Area is intended to be developed as a 100% affordable housing project pursuant to Hawai'i Revised Statutes ("HRS") Chapter 201H.

#### I. INTRODUCTION

Petitioner respectfully requests reclassification of the Petition Area in order to develop Lima Ola Workforce Housing Development, a master-planned project of affordable homes ("Lima Ola" or the "Project"). The Project would include approximately 550 residential units, including single-family and multi-family residential units, at the final buildout. Lima Ola is an affordable housing project that will be developed under HRS Chapter 201H, which provides for

exemptions from State and County land use regulations, and permits the fast tracking of the land use entitlements process to encourage the development of affordable housing.

The objective for Lima Ola is to provide housing opportunities for County households earning from 80 percent and below of the County median household income to 140 percent of the County median household income. The Project will provide a variety of housing types and occupancy that meet the lifestyle needs and preferences of people at different stages of life. The Project would be designed with roadways, green sustainable energy efficiency features, a community center/park, vegetated drainage swales, landscaped areas, a water storage tank, and pathways (pedestrian and bicycle).

#### A. Background

In 2004, the Kaua'i County Council passed an affordable housing resolution to acquire land for affordable housing. In 2010, the County purchased the approximately 75-acre parcel from McBryde Sugar Company, Limited ("McBryde") with the restriction that the site be used for affordable housing or agricultural purposes. A certified copy of the Warranty Deed is attached as Exhibit 1. Currently, the County has license and sublicense agreements with McBryde and Kauai Coffee Company, LLC ("Kauai Coffee") permitting their use of the Petition Area for growing coffee. See License Agreement, Exhibit 2-A; see Consent to Sublicense, Exhibit 2-B. McBryde and Kauai Coffee are required to vacate only when the County needs possession of the Petition Area to commence development of the Project. Id.

In 2009, the Petitioner began implementation of the master plan for the Petition Area with a bond allocation from the general fund. Additional planning funds became available in Spring 2011 when the County received a federal grant from the United States Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention under the Communities Putting Prevention to Work program. See Exhibit 13-A, Chapter 2.

The master plan team was assisted by a Citizen Advisory Committee (the "CAC") that included seven (7) community members with long-standing ties to and knowledge of 'Ele'ele, Hanapēpē, and the larger Westside region. The CAC met in August and October 2011 to review three alternative site plans and subsequent revisions. A public information meeting was held in September 2011. <u>Id.</u>

The Petitioner submitted the Final Environmental Assessment and Finding of No Significant Impact (the "*FEA-FONSI*") to the Office of Environmental Quality Control for publication in June 2016. The FEA-FONSI is attached as **Exhibit 3** and incorporated herein by reference.

On August 5, 2016, the Petitioner filed an application for affordable housing development with the Kaua'i County Council requesting approval of certain exemptions pursuant to HRS § 201H-38.<sup>1</sup> See Exhibit 4. The Administrative Rules for the Kaua'i County Housing Agency, Subchapter 5, Section 5.3, 201H Exemption Projects, outlines the rules for administering proposed exemptions under HRS Chapter 201H. The County rules include a fourphase process:

- Phase I Pre-consultation with the County Housing Agency, State and County Departments, public utility providers and the public;
- Phase II Submission of a completed 201H Application to the County Housing Agency;
- Phase III Determination of eligibility by the County Housing Agency based on review of the submitted 201H Application;
- Phase IV Formal project review and processing.

The 201H Application incorrectly identified the Petition Area as Tax Map Key No. (4) 2-1-001:027. Tax Map Key No. (4) 2-1-001:027 is the previous Tax Map Key number for the Petition Area, as referenced in the Warranty Deed. See Exhibit 1. After the County's purchase of the Petition Area, the County renumbered the parcel. The Petition Area is correctly identified as Tax Map Key No. (4) 2-1-001:054. The County Council Resolution No. 2017-12 corrects the reference to the parcel to Tax Map Key No. (4) 2-1-001:054. See Exhibit 5.

In this case, the Project has fulfilled the County process described above. After due consideration, the Kaua'i County Council enacted Resolution No. 2016-53, which approved the requested exemptions from County requirements. See Resolution 2016-53, **Exhibit 5**.

## II. AUTHORITY FOR RELIEF SOUGHT – HAR § 15-15-50(a)(1), (2)

Petitioner alleges standing to petition the Commission for a District Boundary Amendment pursuant to Hawai'i Administrative Rules ("*HAR*") § 15-15-46(2) and (3), and HRS § 205-4(a). The Commission is authorized to grant the relief pursuant to HRS Chapters 201H and 205, as amended, and all other statutes and rules applicable to the Commission.

Petitioner reserves the right to further amend this Petition in response to any reports, pleadings, arguments, exhibits, issues, and witnesses identified by any party or person.

## A. Identification of Petitioner – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(1)

The Petitioner is a municipal corporation and political subdivision of the State, acting through its Housing Agency, a duly formed agency of the County administering Chapter 7A of the Kaua'i County Code. The County is the record fee simple owner of the Petition Area. Petitioner's principal place of business is 4444 Rice Street, Līhu'e, Hawai'i 96766.

## B. Identification of Authorized Representative – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(2)

The law firm of McCORRISTON MILLER MUKAI MacKINNON LLP has been appointed and is hereby authorized to represent Petitioner in this Petition and the proceedings thereon pursuant to HAR § 15-15-35(b). All correspondence and communications in regard to this Petition shall be addressed to:

McCORRISTON MILLER MUKAI MacKINNON LLP Attention: David J. Minkin, Esq. Five Waterfront Plaza, 4<sup>th</sup> Floor 500 Ala Moana Boulevard Honolulu, Hawai'i 96813

358834.3

Telephone No. (808) 529-7300

COUNTY OF KAUA'I HOUSING AGENCY

Attention: Kanani Fu, Housing Director

4444 Rice Street, Suite 330

Līhu'e, Kaua'i, Hawai'i 96766

## C. Petitioner's Property Interest – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(5)(A)

Petitioner is the fee owner of the Petition Area. <u>See</u> Warranty Deed, **Exhibit 1**. A Status Report issued by Title Guaranty of Hawaii, Inc., dated November 25, 2016, demonstrates that Petitioner is the sole fee owner of the Petition Area. See **Exhibit 6**.

## D. Notification of Petition Filing – HAR §§ 15-15-50(c)(5)(C), (c)(23)

Attached as **Exhibit 7-A** is the notification of petition filing of this Petition. A copy of the notification of petition filing has been sent to all persons on the Commission's State and County mailing lists. The affidavit of David J. Minkin, attorney at McCorriston Miller Mukai MacKinnon LLP, attesting to compliance with HAR § 15-15-50(d), is filed with this Petition.

The affidavit of David J. Minkin attesting to Petitioner's compliance with HAR § 15-15-48 (Service of Petition) is filed with this Petition.

#### E. Petitions for HRS § 201H Housing Projects

## 1. HAR § 15-15-97(b)

Attached as **Exhibit 7-B** is a copy of the Notice of Intent to File a Land Use District Boundary Amendment Petition, which was filed with the Commission on April 13, 2017. Petitioner's Notice of Intent to File a Land Use District Boundary Amendment Petition was served on all necessary parties on April 13, 2017. See Affidavit of Service, **Exhibit 7-C**. Petitioner's Notice of Intent to File a Land Use District Boundary Amendment Petition was published in The Honolulu Star-Advertiser and The Garden Island on April 13, 2017, and published in Hawaii Tribune-Herald, West Hawaii Today, and The Maui News on April 14, 2017. See Affidavit of Publication, **Exhibit 7-D**.

5

#### 2. HAR § 15-15-97(k)

The Project conforms with HAR § 15-15-97(k):

- (1) No Conservation District lands are involved in this Petition. HAR § 15-15-97(k) does not require the petition to include a FEA-FONSI when no conservation district lands are involved. Nonetheless, the FEA-FONSI was required to be completed pursuant to HRS Chapter 343 and is attached as **Exhibit 3**.
- (2) Petitioner's Proposed Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Decision and Order is attached as **Exhibit 8**. Petitioner reserves the right to file an Amended Proposed Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Decision and Order with the Commission.
- (3) An affidavit of Petitioner attesting that the Petitioner met with interested community groups to discuss the Project is attached as **Exhibit 9**.
- (4) Petitioner estimates that the costs associated with first phase of development (preliminary engineering and entitlements, marketing consultant, engineering design, on-site work and infrastructure, and off-site work and infrastructure) will total \$20,093,950; the second phase will total \$14,778,041; the third phase will total \$6,916,615; and the fourth phase will total \$11,288,456. Exhibit 13-B at Exhibit 2. Pre-development and Phase 1 costs are to be funded by the Build America Bond, Housing and Community Development Revolving Fund, American Recovery and Reinvestment Act Grant, Housing Development Fund, County Bond Fund, and the State of Hawai'i Dwelling Unit Revolving Fund ("DURF"). Exhibit 4 at Attachment A. Petitioner is exempt from providing information on how the Petitioner proposes to finance the proposed development. See HAR § 15-15-50(c)(9). A market study of the Project was conducted, and concluded that the Project "will achieve a solid market standing and prove

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The budget included in **Exhibit 13-B** at Exhibit 2 provides the most current budget. This budget supersedes the budget included in **Exhibit 4** at Attachment B. No Pro Forma Operating Budget is available to date. The Pro Forma Operating Budget will not be available until developers of individual block lots are procured.

strongly competitive in the regional housing market." The Project is anticipated to hold average market shares rate of between 16 and 25 percent of the total demand for new housing units in the Līhu'e-Kekaha corridor. A total absorption period for the Project is between 6-plus and 11-plus years, assuming pre-sales start in 2019. **Rebuttal Exhibit 30**. The Management/Sales Plan provides sales and rental information. See Exhibit 4 at Exhibit 16.

(5) Certification of the Petitioner that the Project involves a HRS § 201H-38 affordable housing project is attached as **Exhibit 10**.

### III. DESCRIPTION OF THE SUBJECT PROPERTY

#### A. Description of the Subject Property – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(3)

The approximately 75-acre Petition Area is located at 'Ele'ele, Kōloa, Kaua'i, being Tax Map Key No. (4) 2-1-001:054, as illustrated on the tax map attached as **Exhibit 11-A**. The legal description of the Petition Area is provided in **Exhibit 11-B**.

The development of the Petition Area is anticipated to occur in a series of phases. The Commission granted the Petitioner's request for a waiver of the incremental development schedule and map requirements on February 8, 2017. See Declaratory Order, Exhibit 12.

#### B. Easements on the Subject Property – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(6)

The three (3) easements on the subject property are listed below. Additional detail regarding the easements is provided in the Status Report attached as **Exhibit 6**.

- 1. A grant of a perpetual nonexclusive easement for utility purposes to Citizens Utilities Company, whose interest is now held by Kaua'i Island Utility Co-Op.
- 2. A grant of nonexclusive easements for drainage, drainage detention basin and waterline purposes in favor of Kaua'i Habitat for Humanity, a Hawai'i nonprofit corporation.
- 3. A grant of Easement W-1 and W-2 for water purposes in favor of Board of Water Supply, County of Kaua'i.

The County has license and sublicense agreements with McBryde and Kauai Coffee permitting their use of the Petition Area for growing coffee. See License Agreement, Exhibit 2-A; Consent to Sublicense, Exhibit 2-B.

#### IV. REQUESTED RECLASSIFICATION

## A. Boundary Amendment Sought by Petitioner and Present Use of the Property - HAR § 15-15-50(c)(4)

Petitioner seeks to have the Petition Area reclassified from the Agricultural District to the Urban District in order to develop Lima Ola, a HRS Chapter 201H affordable housing project. The Petition Area is presently used for coffee production pursuant to a license and sublicense with McBryde and Kauai Coffee. The license and sublicense will terminate upon notice to the licensees that the County requires possession of the Petition Area to commence development of the Project. See Exhibit 2-A; Exhibit 2-B.

The conformity of the reclassification to the standards for determining Urban District reclassification is discussed in Section XII.

## B. Type of Use or Development Being Proposed – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(7)

Lima Ola, when fully built-out, will consist of approximately 550 residential units (single- and multi-family). All of the units will be offered for sale or rent to buyers/renters who earn no more than 140% of the Kaua'i median household income. The Project qualifies as an affordable housing project under HRS Chapter 201H, and is entitled to be exempt from State and County land use regulations and to proceed under the fast-tracking procedures provided under HRS Chapter 201H. See Exhibit 10.

The Project will also include a 3.1-acre community park, a community center, space for community gardens, vegetated drainage swales, landscaped areas, a water storage tank, and pathways (bike and pedestrian). See Exhibit 13-A; Exhibit 13-B.

The Project's design and development is driven by the following goals:

- Affordable with a range of rental and homeownership opportunities for Kaua'i's 'ohana.
- Green sustainable features that are environmentally responsible and lowers energy cost.
- Healthy lifestyles inspired through open spaces, walking paths, and recreational areas.
- Close-knit community where gathering places encourage social interaction.

<u>See</u> Exhibit 13-B. The Lima Ola Workforce Housing Development Master Plan (the "*Master Plan*"), attached as Exhibit 13-A, provides additional information regarding the development of the project. The Master Plan serves as a living document to guide decision-making and will be updated as development of the Project progresses. <u>See, e.g., Exhibit 13-B.</u>

## C. Impact of Project on Housing Needs – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(15)

The underlying goal of the Project is to address the housing needs of low income, low-moderate income, and gap groups in the County, particularly in the south and west regions of the island. All of the residential units at Lima Ola will be offered for sale or rent to qualified residents whose incomes do not exceed 140% of the median income for the County. As discussed below in Section IV.D., the Project will serve to bridge the gap between the projected demand for more than 8,500 residential units and homes that are attainable by low- and moderate-income households.

## D. Need for Reclassification – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(16)

Reclassification to the Urban District is necessary in order to develop Lima Ola, which has been designed to accommodate the acute need for affordable and workforce housing on the

island of Kaua'i. There is a projected housing demand on Kaua'i during the time period of 2015-2025 for 5,287 residential units. Of that demand, 3,926 units are needed by households earning 80% or less of the Kaua'i median household income. See Exhibit 14 (Hawai'i Housing Planning Study 2016).

There is expected to be a demand for 8,550 additional housing units (mid-point) in the Līhu'e-Kekaha area between 2014 and 2040. According to the Market Study of the Proposed Lima Ola Workforce Housing Development (the "*Market Study*"), "[a] reasonable portion of [households] would consider 'Ele'ele as a potential housing location." Of this projected housing need, about 70 percent (5,985 units) will be for units priced to be affordable for households making 140 percent or less of the Kaua'i median income. See Rebuttal Exhibit 30.

Excluding the Project, there are approximately 6,455 additional units (residential and resort-residential) proposed for the Līhu'e-Kekaha area, which is an insufficient supply to meet demand. Further, it is anticipated that more than a third of the planned units will be in developments oriented towards visitors and vacation/second-home buyers or with inventory at such high price points as to be unaffordable to almost all Kaua'i resident households. <u>Id.</u>

More particularly, within the 'Ele'ele-Hanapēpē area, there is a demand for about 970 additional housing units by 2040. Without the Project, less than 250 residential units are projected to be added to the 'Ele'ele-Hanapēpē area. The other projects that are expected to contribute new housing units include Kaua'i Habitat for Humanity's planned residential development with an additional 48 homes to the southwest of the Petition Area and anticipated mixed-use development of a proposed 201 homes on lands owned by A&B Properties, Inc. ("A&B") located south and southeast of the Petition Area. Id.

## E. Incremental Development – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(20)

The Project will be developed in multiple phases. The Petitioner filed a Petition for Declaratory Order on December 7, 2016 to obtain a waiver of the time schedule and map requirements of HAR § 15-15-50(c)(20) for this Petition for Land Use District Boundary Amendment. The Commission granted the Petition for Declaratory Order on February 8, 2017, which is attached as **Exhibit 12**.

## F. Densities and Project Market – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(8)

The intended market for the Project's residential units are households earning less than 140% of the Kaua'i median household income. A variety of residential types will be offered for sale and rent at Lima Ola. These include single-family detached units, duplexes, and complex housing. Section 4 of the Master Plan provides artistic renderings of the various residential types. See Exhibit 13-A. The lot sizes will vary depending the residential type. See Exhibit 11-C.<sup>3</sup> The project unit mix is subject to change based upon the current housing market needs and available financing. The Petitioner currently proposes densities of six (6) units per acre for single-family homes and ten (10) units per acre for multi-family units. See Exhibit 11-C.

The current estimated monthly rents and selling prices for the Lima Ola units and homes are as follows:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The Preliminary Zoning Map set forth in **Exhibit 11-C** represents the current proposed plan. A previous plan indicated that a future road reserve would be included in the master plan. <u>See Exhibit 3</u>, at Figure 2.

Proposed Lima Ola Unit Inventory Pricing  Rental Units (1) For Sale Units (3)				
Type/Tenure	General (2)	Multifamily	Single Family	Total Units/% of Total
Number of Units	215	210	125	550
Studios	64 \$976 to \$1,445			64 12%
One Bedroom	80 \$1,037 to \$1,540	84 \$177,150 to \$347,900		164 30%
Two Bedroom	59 \$1,235 to \$1,838	95 \$231,800 to \$436,800	13 \$274,500 to \$479,400	167 30%
Three Bedroom	12	31 \$282,800 to	75 \$304,150 to	118 21%
Four Bedroom	\$1,413 to \$2,110	\$519,450	\$562,150 37 \$369,300 to \$590,400	37 7%

<sup>(1)</sup> Monthly net rents, exclusive of utilities.

**Rebuttal Exhibit 30**. The Market Study provides additional and supplemental information and detail. Id.

As noted above, the Commission granted the Petition for Declaratory Order to waive the incremental development schedule. See Exhibit 12. The Project will be completed in multiple phases. The development timetable will vary depending upon a number of variables, including access to funding for affordable housing needs. The Lima Ola Workforce Housing Infrastructure Delivery Plan sets forth the planned phases of development of the Project. See Exhibit 13-B at Exhibit 2.

<sup>(2)</sup> Elderly housing units are omitted from this pricing provided above. The rental range shown is for household incomes between 80% and 120% of median.

<sup>(3)</sup> Price range shown for household income between 80% and 140% of median.

## V. SUBJECT PROPERTY

## A. Description of the Subject Property and Surrounding Areas – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(10)

#### 1. Recent and Present Use

The Petition Area was once used for growing sugarcane, but is now used as a commercial coffee farm. The County purchased the Petition Area in 2010 for the purpose of developing affordable housing. See Exhibit 1. Since that time, McBryde and Kauai Coffee have used the Petition Area for coffee farming under license and sublicense agreements with the County. Agriculture use under these agreements may continue until the County provides notice to the licensees that the County requires possession of the Petition Area to commence development of the Project. See Exhibit 2-A; Exhibit 2-B.

A description of the surrounding area is provided in <u>Section V.B.</u>

## 2. Soil Classification

The Petition Area contains two types of soil within the Makaweli series. Makaweli silty clay loam, 0 to 6% slopes (MgB), is the predominate soil type at the Petition Area. MgB has moderate permeability, slow runoff and a slight erosion hazard. A small portion of the Petition Area includes Makaweli silty clay loam, 6-12% slopes (MgC). This soil type is similar to MgB, but has medium runoff potential and its erosion hazard is moderate. Additional information is provided in the FEA-FONSI at Section 4.2.1.1. See Exhibit 3.

## 3. ALISH and Land Study Bureau Productivity Rating

The land within the Petition Area is considered Prime agricultural land under the State Department of Agriculture's Agricultural Lands of Importance to the State of Hawai'i ("ALISH") system. Soils within the Petition Area are classified as A and B pursuant to the University of Hawai'i Land Study Bureau Detailed Land Classification A to E rating system,

with A indicating the most productive soil. See Exhibit 13-B at Exhibit 3 (Agricultural Impact Assessment).

#### 4. Flood and Drainage

Median annual rainfall in the region where the Petition Area is located ranges between 29.5 to 34.4 inches per year, with the most rainfall between the months of October through March. According to Federal Emergency Management Agency records, the Petition Area is located within Flood Zone X, designated as "areas outside of the 0.2 annual chance floodplain." See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.4.1.

No permanent surface water bodies or natural wetlands are located within the Petition Area. However, a man-made irrigation ditch, Pump No. 1 Ditch, which was previously used for agricultural purposes, is located at the Petition Area. The United States Fish and Wildlife Service classifies Pump No. 1 Ditch as an intermittent, man-made riverine, which is occasionally flooded. Additional information regarding flooding and drainage is provided in the FEA-FONSI and the Preliminary Drainage Analysis. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.4.1; Exhibit 13-B at Exhibit 5.

#### 5. Topography

The Petition Area slopes gently in the *makai* direction from north to south. The Petition Area ranges in elevation from approximately 275 to 175 feet above mean sea level, and has an average slope of four percent (4%) grade. Additional information regarding the Petition Area's topography is provided in the FEA-FONSI. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.1.1.

## B. <u>Location of Subject Property in Relation to Adjacent Land Use District – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(13)</u>

Development of residential communities has begun west of the Petition Area. A subdivision being developed by Kaua'i Habitat for Humanity lies immediately southwest of the

Petition Area. 'Ele'ele Nani, an established residential subdivision, is located across Kaumuali'i Highway from the Petition Area. <u>See Exhibit 13-A</u> at Chapter 3. These residential subdivisions are in the Urban District. <u>See Kaua'i Land Use District Map, available at www.arcgis.com</u>.

The Petition Area is located 0.8 miles from the 'Ele'ele Shopping Center, and 0.9 miles from the Port Allen Marina Center and from the Port Allen Industrial Center. Hanapēpē is located less than three miles away from the Petition Area, and Waimea is less than seven miles away. See Exhibit 4.

Lands immediately northeast of the Petition Area have been designated Important Agricultural Lands ("IAL") and are located in the Agricultural District. The IAL boundary runs east to Wahiawa Gulch with the designation encompassing the gulch and lands mauka of Halewili Road. See Exhibit 13-A at Chapter 3.

Lands to the east and south of the Petition Area are located in the Agricultural District.

See Kaua'i Land Use District Map, available at www.arcgis.com. Lands adjoining the Petition

Area to the south and southeast are owned by A&B and are planned for mixed-use development.

Although no specific plans have been announced, the parcel immediately south of the Petition

Area has been identified as a future district park site. See Exhibit 13-A; Exhibit 3, at 391.

## VI. <u>AVAILABILITY OF PUBLIC SERVICES AND FACILITIES – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(12)</u>

The Petition Area is currently used for agricultural production. Existing infrastructure in the Petition Area includes a private catchment water system for agricultural irrigation. There are no other utilities presently in the Petition Area. <u>See Exhibit 3</u> at Section 4.3.7.1.

## A. Schools

Students living in the Petition Area would be served by three State Department of Education ("**DOE**") schools: (1) 'Ele'ele Elementary School; (2) Waimea Canyon Middle School; and (3) Waimea High School:

- 'Ele'ele Elementary School is approximately one-half mile from the Petition Area and has a total enrollment of 503 students (Spring 2017). See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.3.4.1; Telephone Interview with 'Ele'ele Elementary School staff (May 9, 2017). DOE estimates that Phase 1 of the Project may add an estimated 25 additional students. At full build-out, over the several decade timespan, DOE estimates an additional 77 students may enroll at the school. See Exhibit 15-A. At this time, there is adequate capacity to support the anticipated additional enrollment for Phase 1. DOE personnel indicate that the school may be at full capacity toward the later phases of the project. The Petitioner will continue to coordinate with DOE throughout the planning and development process to prevent a significant impact to the school. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.3.4.2.
- Waimea Canyon Middle School is approximately seven miles from the Petition Area and has a current enrollment 416 students (Spring 2017). See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.3.4.1; Telephone Interview with Waimea Canyon Middle School staff (May 9, 2017). At full build-out, DOE anticipates an additional 22 students attending Waimea Canyon Middle School. There is sufficient capacity to accommodate the additional students. See Exhibit 15-A.
- Waimea High School is approximately six miles from the Petition Area and has a total enrollment of 575 students (Spring 2017). See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.3.4.1;

16

Telephone Interview with Waimea High School staff (May 9, 2017). DOE anticipates an additional 40 students in attendance at the full build-out of the Petition Area. There is sufficient capacity to accommodate the additional students. See Exhibit 15-A.

The principals of 'Ele'ele Elementary School, Waimea Canyon Middle School, and Waimea High School support the development of the Petition Area. See Exhibit 15-B. The Petitioner will continue to coordinate with the DOE throughout the planning and development process.

#### B. Parks

The Petition Area is located on the western edge of the Kōloa District and the most eastern edge of the Waimea District. It is anticipated that residents of the Project will utilize parks and recreation facilities in both districts. The County Department of Parks and Recreation administers 16 neighborhood parks, 7 beach parks, 4 district parks, 2 passive parks, 1 cultural preserve, and 7 neighborhood centers, totaling almost 206 acres of park and recreational facilities within the Kōloa and Waimea Districts. See Parks and Recreation Master Plan, Exhibit 16.

Parks located nearby the Petition Area include: (1) 'Ele'ele Nani Park, which includes a 7.50 acre neighborhood park with playground equipment; (2) 'Ele'ele Park, which includes a 2.86 acre neighborhood park, multi-purpose field, comfort station, pavilion and basketball court; and (3) Hanapēpē Stadium, which provides active recreation facilities for a variety of sports. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.3.5.1; Exhibit 16.

A 3.1-acre community park and multi-use building will be developed and built within the Project during Phase 1. See Exhibit 11-C; Exhibit 13-B at Exhibit 2. The County Subdivision Ordinance, Section 9-2.8, requires 1.75 acres of land for park and playground purposes for each one thousand persons or fraction thereof. Kaua'i County Code § 9.2.8(d)(1). It is estimated that

the total stabilized resident population of Lima Ola will be 1,508 from 2029 onward.<sup>4</sup> See **Rebuttal Exhibit 30**. Based on this estimated population, and the required 1.75 acres per one thousand persons, the total acreage of required park lands is 2.639 acres. Accordingly, the Project will exceed the required park space under the Kaua'i County Code by more than 0.4 acres.

#### C. Wastewater Systems

The wastewater collection, treatment, and disposal system servicing the 'Ele'ele area is owned and operated by the County. Currently, the 'Ele'ele Wastewater Treatment Plant has a wastewater capacity of 0.8 million gallons per day ("MGD") with a current usage of approximately 0.4 MGD (fifty percent (50%) below capacity). See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.3.7.1. The Project would generate an average flow of 0.16 MGD, which is within the treatment capacity of the 'Ele'ele Wastewater Treatment Plant. See Letter from the County Department of Public Works, Wastewater Management Division, Exhibit 17; Exhibit 25. Accordingly, no expansion of the 'Ele'ele Wastewater Treatment Plant would be needed upon the full-build out of the Project. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.3.7.2; see also Exhibit 17; Exhibit 25.

A connection point with adequate capacity for the full build-out of the Petition Area is located on Halewili Road and Mahea Road. Additional discussion of the wastewater system is addressed in the Preliminary Engineering Report. See Exhibit 4 at Exhibit 10.

#### D. Solid Waste Disposal

The County Division of Solid Waste will provide residential solid waste services in accordance with current collection policies. The County has a variety of solid waste services that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The Kaua'i County Code also provides a formula for calculating population density: Population density is calculated as 3.5 persons per dwelling unit for single-family dwelling units and duplexes; and 2.1 persons per dwelling unit for multi-family dwelling units. <u>Id.</u> § 9.2.8(d)(2). Using the Kaua'i County Code's formula, the total estimated population for the Project is 1,386 persons. Based on this estimated population, and the required 1.75 acres per one thousand persons, the total acreage of required park lands is 2.4255 acres.

include a landfill, green waste diversion, refuse collections, refuse transfer stations, and recycling waste management programs. See Division of Solid Waste, Program Description, available at http://www.kauai.gov/PublicWorks/SolidWaste.

According to the County Department of Public Works, the Project will generate solid waste as follows:

Phase	Single Family Units	Multifamily Units	Annual Solid Waste Generated (in Tons)	Expected Year of Phase Development
1	38	111	444.4	2019 - 2024
2	75	97	533.2	2024 - 2029
3	34	102	405.2	2029 -2034
4	18	75	273.7	2034 - 2039
Totals	165	385	1656.5	

See Exhibit 17-A. The Kekaha Landfill currently has 3-4 years capacity remaining and after the next planned lateral expansion, the Kekaha Landfill's capacity will increase to 10-11 years. The Solid Waste Division will have sufficient operational capacity to handle the anticipated solid waste generated annually by the Project. <u>Id.</u>

In addition, the Project intends to undertake proactive waste minimization strategies. These strategies would include a recyclables collection station within the community and the conversion of green waste into mulch that would be locally available for residents and community gardens. The Project is expected to result in less than significant long-term impacts on the County solid waste collection and landfill. See **Exhibit 3** at Section 4.2.5.2.

#### E. Drainage

Due to the construction of impervious surfaces in the Petition Area, development of the Project will include the construction of a surface water drainage system to collect storm water flow. Storm water would initially enter vegetated drainage swales located along internal

roadways, which would provide natural filtering. Low-impact development and sustainable features, such as bioswales and rain gardens, will be incorporated into the design to provide storm water treatment and to reduce the quantity of runoff discharged from the site. The reduction in runoff generated on-site will help reduce the size of the storm water drainage system. Water would then collect into subsurface pipe culverts, which would channel water to an on-site vegetated detention basin, which allows for further natural filtration, as well as groundwater recharge and particle deposition. The detention basin will be designed for a two-year, 24-hour storm recurrence interval. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.3.7.2; Exhibit 13-A at Chapter 5; Exhibit 13-B at Exhibit 5 (Preliminary Drainage Analysis for the Project).

All features of the proposed surface water drainage system would be designed in accordance with the standards of the County Department of Public Works. With the proposed drainage system in place, the Project would have less than significant impacts on surface water at the Petition Area, as well as within the surrounding environment. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.4.2.

#### F. Water

Water resource and distribution systems for the Petition Area are managed by the County Department of Water ("*DOW*"). The Water Master Plan for the Petition Area was completed in September 2015. See Exhibit 18.

The proposed development of the Petition Area will increase the water demand of the Hanapēpē-'Ele'ele Water System by 304,380 gallons per day ("*GPD*") on an average day, or 456,570 GPD during maximum daily demand flows, and 913,140 GPD during peak hour demand flows at the full build-out of the Petition Area. <u>See</u> Exhibit 18.

DOW has conditionally approved water service for Phase 1 of the Project. <u>See</u> DOW letter, dated June 30, 2016, **Exhibit 19**. The Water Master Plan indicates that the current

pumping capacity and source availability are adequate to accommodate the demand for Phase 1 of the development. Subsequent phases will be re-evaluated when planning for that phase commences. If additional sources are necessary at the time of re-evaluation, then the Petitioner will discuss the viable options with DOW. See Exhibit 18.

#### G. Transportation Systems

#### 1. Roadways

The Petition Area is flanked by Kaumuali'i Highway, a State highway, to the northwest; and Halewili Road, a County road, to the south. The main entry point for Phase 1 of the Project will be Mahea Road, a County road connecting to Kaumuali'i Highway. See Exhibit 3 at Appendix E.

Kaumuali'i Highway is a two-lane State highway within 'Ele'ele. This roadway is the primary highway along the southern coast of the island of Kaua'i, roughly extending between Waimea to the west and Līhu'e to the east. <u>Id.</u>

Halewili Road is a two-lane, east-west State highway leading into and out of western 'Ele'ele. It connects to Kaumuali'i Highway (Route 50) at each end – the western intersection is in 'Ele'ele, and the eastern intersection is just west of Kalaheo. <u>Id.</u>

The Lima Ola Workforce Housing Project Traffic Impact Analysis Report ("TIAR") reviewed the four intersections located at Waialo-'Ele'ele/Kaumuali'i, Kaumuali'i/Halewili, Kaumuali'i/Laulea (South) - Mahea, and Kaumuali'i/Laulea (North). Id. The TIAR was reviewed by the State Department of Transportation and its analyses were found satisfactory. See Exhibit 25.

The TIAR considered the traffic conditions with the Project at full build-out in 2040. Each of the intersections would operate at Level of Service ("LOS") F, both in its overall or side-

street operations. LOS F represents highly congested traffic conditions that are commonly considered to result in unacceptable delay to drivers. See Exhibit 3 at Appendix E.

Accordingly, the TIAR recommended the following improvements for the intersections:

- <u>Waialo-'Ele'ele/Kaumuali'i</u>: (1) add a second westbound left-turn lane on Kaumuali'i Highway; (2) add a second southbound through lane on Waialo Road.
- <u>Kaumuali'i/Halewili</u>: (1) add a southbound median acceleration lane along Kaumuali'i Highway; (2) add a southbound left-turn lane along Kaumuali'i at this intersection.
- <u>Kaumuali'i/Laulea (South) Mahea</u>: (1) signalize intersection; (2) lengthen the existing southbound Kaumuali'i Highway left-turn lane to provide a minimum of 100 feet of vehicle storage.
- <u>Kaumuali'i/Laulea (North)</u>: (1) signalize intersection; (2) convert the existing northbound median acceleration lane on Kaumuali'i Highway into a southbound left-turn lane.

<u>Id.</u> These recommendations are suggested to occur at varying phases. Addition detail regarding the recommendations to traffic improvements are provided in **Exhibit 3** at Appendix E.

The Petitioner intends to implement the recommendations during the appropriate phase.

See Exhibit 13-B at Exhibit 2. In addition, the Petitioner will complete a follow-up traffic study prior to Phases 2, 3, and 4 of the Project. See Exhibit 3 at Appendix E; Exhibit 13-B at Exhibit 2. The roadway improvements would alleviate the congestion and the long-term impacts to traffic would be considered less than significant. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.3.3.2, Appendix E.

#### 2. Transit Systems

The County Transportation Agency operates The Kaua'i Bus, the public transit system within the County. Two bus routes traverse the study area: Routes 100 and 200. Route 100 travels eastbound between Kekaha and Līhu'e via 'Ele'ele, and Route 200 travels westbound along the same route. Both routes operate approximately each half-hour between 5:30 AM and 11:00 PM on weekdays. On weekends and holidays, both routes operate every two hours between 5:30 AM and 11:00 PM. See Exhibit 3 at Appendix E.

A bus stop is located less than one-half mile away from the Petition Area, on the west-bound lane of Kaumuali'i Highway, and an additional bus stop on the east lane of Kaumuali'i Highway will be installed during Phase 1 of the Project. The new bus stop will fill a major gap in transit service to the community, as there is currently no eastbound bus stop in 'Ele'ele. The new bus stop would also facilitate access to transit for residents within the Petition Area. <u>Id.</u>

## H. Public Utilities

The existing Kaua'i Island Utility Cooperative ("KIUC") electrical distribution service will be extended into the Project. The estimated electrical demand for the Project based on the latest development design is 1,150 kilowatts, or 843,000 kilowatt-hour/month. Electrical service will be extended from overhead lines to underground conduits into the Petition Area. When the total estimated electrical demand for the Project is added to the current average demand for electricity on KIUC's system, the total estimated demand is well within the range of KIUC facilities. The Project's demand would not significantly impact the existing KIUC electrical grid. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.3.7.2; see also Exhibit 4 at Exhibit 10.

Hawaiian Telcom telephone service and Oceanic Time Warner cable television service will follow KIUC's overhead lines into underground conduits upon entering the Project. <u>See</u> **Exhibit 3** at Section 4.3.7.2.

#### I. Police and Fire Protection

The Kaua'i Police Department ("KPD") serves as the primary law enforcement agency for 'Ele'ele and the entire island of Kaua'i. The Petition Area is in the Waimea District, which provides police services from the Halfway Bridge on Kaumuali'i Highway to the west side of the island (Polihale), including Kōke'e State Park. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.3.7.2. Approximately seven miles to the west of the Petition Area, in the town of Waimea, KPD operates a sub-station. Another sub-station is located approximately 11 miles to the east in the Kōloa District.

KPD recommends that at full build-out a 7,000 square foot sub-station and six police officers be added to the police force. See Exhibit 4 at Exhibit 8. The Petitioner will communicate the Project's proposed phase density to the County administration and KPD prior to development of subsequent phases. Because the Project would be located within close proximity of existing towns that are currently patrolled ('Ele'ele and Hanapēpē), it would not represent a significant impact to existing law enforcement services during the first phase of the Project. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.3.7.2.

Fire service is provided by the Kaua'i Fire Department ("KFD"). The fire station located nearest to the Petition Area is the Hanapēpē Fire Station, which is approximately one mile west of the Petition Area. Because the Project will generally conform to county fire protection standards, including the installation of fire hydrants and smoke alarms, and is in close proximity to an existing fire station, it would not represent a significant impact to existing fire protection services. Id.

## J. Civil Defense

The closest County evacuation shelter to the Petition Area is located at 'Ele'ele Elementary School, which has a capacity of 1,468 persons. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.3.7.1. Due to the safer standards of the current building code and the location of the Petition Area

outside of the flood zone and tsunami evacuation zone, the Kaua'i Emergency Management Agency ("KEMA"), which is responsible for civil defense on the island of Kaua'i, intends to advise residents of the Project to remain in their units in the event of a natural disaster. See Exhibit 20.

The 'Ele'ele Elementary School shelter is generally considered to be a "Shelter of Last Resort" as it has not been specifically designed or hardened for winds beyond a minor tropical event. This evacuation shelter is intended to be used only by residents living in homes with older construction, or who would otherwise remain in an inundation area. Residents and visitors should retreat to this evacuation shelter only if they do not have safer options, such as shelter-in-place practices. <u>Id.</u>

KEMA does not anticipate that the Project will lead to overcrowding at this shelter. The Petitioner is also considering KEMA's recommendation to construct the proposed community center in a manner that would allow it to serve as an evacuation shelter. <u>Id.</u> Although Project residents will be advised to remain in their units, there is a general need in the County for additional evacuation shelters.

## K. Emergency Medical Services and Medical Facilities

The primary medical facility for the region is Kaua'i Veterans Memorial Hospital ("KVMH"), which is located in Waimea, approximately seven miles from the Petition Area. See Exhibit 4. KVMH is a full-service critical access hospital that includes 24-hour emergency services, a family birth center, outpatient clinics, imaging, surgery, orthopedic, rehabilitation therapies, skilled nursing, and intermediate and long-term, acute and intensive care. The Kawaiola Medical Office adjacent to KVMH houses a dialysis center, retail pharmacy, and outpatient clinical labs services. The Project is not anticipated to adversely impact KVMH. See Exhibit 3 at Appendix H.

In addition, the KVMH Port Allen Clinic is located less than one mile from the Petition Area and includes an outpatient clinic and rehabilitation therapies. A pharmacy is also located in the 'Ele'ele Shopping Center, less than one mile from the Petition Area. See Exhibit 4.

#### VII. ASSESSMENTS OF ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACTS - HAR § 15-15-50(c)(11)

#### A. Environmental Resources

The proposed development of the Petition Area is not expected to cause significant air quality or noise impacts. Air quality and noise impacts occurring during the construction process will be addressed through best management practices, monitoring, and compliance to applicable regulations. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.6.2.

Direct long-term impacts to air quality due to increased vehicular traffic are not expected to be significant. The Project would result in increased annual emissions. However, worst-case projected concentrations should remain well within both the State and national ambient air quality standards. Direct long-term impacts to air quality would be less than significant. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.6.2 and Appendix D (Air Quality Study).

Upon completion, the Project would have less than significant long-term impacts to noise receptors. In order to comply with noise rules and to prevent noise impacts to residences, the Project would incorporate design considerations to control the noise emanating from stationary mechanical sources. Design features that could be incorporated into the Project include sufficient spacing between noise sources and receptors; and installing controls such as mufflers, silencers, acoustical enclosures, or noise barrier walls. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.7.2 and Appendix F (Environmental Noise Assessment Report).

Noise from future traffic volume increases due to the development of the Project would also be less than significant. The greatest increase of noise levels to the surrounding community

358834.3 26

is two decibels for the homes adjacent to Mahea Road. However, this increase is considered less than the threshold of human perception. <u>Id.</u>

## B. Agriculture

The Project will not significantly impact agricultural resources. Short-term impacts include the planting of new coffee trees and installing drip irrigation in new fields. Kauai Coffee intends to plant additional plantings within existing fields to improve overall production per acre on the farm as a whole. Further, the crop variety grown in the Petition Area is yellow catuai, a coffee variety that Kauai Coffee plans to reduce production of, and to instead produce higher value coffees. See Exhibit 13-B at Exhibit 3.

There is an adequate amount of available agricultural lands surrounding the Petition Area and within the County. McBryde and Kauai Coffee have held licenses to use the Petition Area for agricultural use since the parcel was purchased by the Petitioner. See Exhibit 2-A; Exhibit 2-B. Of the 3,000 plus acres currently being utilized for coffee farming by Kauai Coffee, the approximately 75 acres represents less than three percent (3%) of the total area farmed. The acreage to be disrupted by the Project is too small to negatively affect current or realistic future coffee plantation operations. There is ample acreage of fallow land in the IAL area to make up for the lands lost due to the development of the Petition Area. See Exhibit 13-B at Exhibit 3.

In addition, the Project may benefit Kauai Coffee and other agricultural businesses. The lack of affordable housing has made it more difficult for Kauai Coffee to recruit and retain employees. Development of County workforce housing at Lima Ola may help secure a portion of the labor pool needed to keep Kauai Coffee operational. <u>Id.</u>

The Important Agricultural Lands Study for the County of Kaua'i identified approximately 53,000 acres on the island as meeting all criteria to meet Important Agricultural Lands. See Exhibit 13-B at Exhibit 3; Exhibit 21. The land area analyzed as IAL has 2.5 the

acreage needed to support the population of Kaua'i. Due to the abundance of suitable agricultural land on Kaua'i, and the size of the Petition Area, the development of the Project is not expected to measurably impact current or future agricultural production on Kaua'i. Moreover, the Petition Area has not been classified as Important Agricultural Lands, as defined by the State Land Evaluation and Site Assessment Commission. See Exhibit 13-B at Exhibit 3.

## C. Recreational

The Petition Area is currently used for commercial agricultural purposes. As a result, public access to the Petition Area is restricted and the site has no recreational use at this time. The recreational activities located closest to the Petition Area are those of the 'Ele'ele Nani community across Kaumuali'i Highway. Considering the physical separation from the Petition Area, recreational activities in the 'Ele'ele Nani community are not anticipated to be impacted. Therefore, short-term recreational use in the Petition Area would not be impacted by construction of the Project. See **Exhibit 3** at Section 4.3.5.2.

Due to the Project, there would be beneficial long-term impacts to recreational use in the Petition Area. As noted in the Master Plan, the Project will include a "network of shared use paths, open play spaces, passive leisure parks, and community gardens" for residents and visitors to enjoy. See Exhibit 13-A. Development of the Project will develop and increase recreational resources in the Petition Area.

## D. Cultural Resources

The Hawai'i Supreme Court in <u>Ka Pa'akai O Ka'Aina v. Land Use Commission</u>, State of <u>Hawai'i</u>, 94 Hawai'i 31, 7 P.3d 1068 (2000), as amended (Jan. 18, 2001), provided an analytical framework in an effort to effectuate the State's obligation to protect native Hawaiian customary and traditional practices while reasonably accommodating competing private interests. In order to fulfill its duty to preserve and protect customary and traditional native Hawaiian rights to the

extent feasible, the Commission must—at a minimum—make specific findings and conclusions as to the following:

- (1) The identity and scope of "valued cultural, historical, or natural resources" in the petition area, including the extent to which traditional and customary native Hawaiian rights are exercised in the petition area;
- (2) The extent to which those resources including traditional and customary native Hawaiian rights will be affected or impaired by the proposed action; and
- (3) The feasible action, if any, to be taken by the Commission to reasonably protect native Hawaiian rights if they are found to exist.

See Ka Pa'akai, 94 Hawai'i at 47, 7 P.3d at 1084.

A Cultural Impact Assessment Notice was published in 2013 requesting information regarding cultural resources or activities in the Petition Area. A single response was received from Sabra Kauka, Department of Education, Hawaiian Studies Coordinator, Kaua'i Complex. Mrs. Kauka requested information on the Petition Area from Kupuna Janet Kahalekomo, the oldest link to the Hanapēpē area in the Hawaiian Studies Kūpuna Program. Kupuna Kahalekomo said that the area has been in either sugarcane or coffee production during her lifetime, and that any cultural sites that may have existed are no longer present. See Exhibit 3 at Appendix G-1.

In June 2014, a Cultural Impact Assessment was completed for the Petition Area by Scientific Consultant Services, Inc. ("SCS"). The only record of an archaeological site in the Petition Area is a single, historic plantation-era site, designated at State Site 50-30-09-2219, Pump No. 1 Ditch. See Exhibit 3 at Appendix G-1.

The Cultural Impact Assessment determined that the Petition Area has not been, and is not currently, used for traditional cultural purposes. Thus, the Cultural Impact Assessment stated "it is reasonable to conclude that . . . the exercise of native Hawaiian rights, or any ethnic group, related to [] traditional cultural practices . . . will not be impacted" by the development of the Project. <u>Id.</u>

## E. Historic

The Archaeological Inventory Survey identified a single, historic plantation-era site, designated as State Site Number 50-30-09-2219, Pump No. 1 Ditch. The Project may impact Pump No. 1 Ditch, but the site has been documented, plotted on maps, photographed, and traced via photograph from Google Earth. The site has also been described in historic pamphlets and books. Because the feature has been properly documented according to state regulations, and there are other examples of similar features in the area, alteration of Pump No. 1 Ditch due to development of the Project would not represent a significant impact. See Exhibit 3 at Appendix G-2.

No pre-contact historic properties were found at the Petition Area. SCS recommends no further historic preservation work is necessary in the Petition Area. <u>Id.</u>

The State Historic Preservation Division ("SHPD") accepted the AIS on June 5, 2017. SHPD has requested the following:

Archaeological monitoring and historical data recovery mitigation commitments
be imposed on the project as LUC conditions to be conducted during the
construction phase;

- The project proponent and archaeological firm consult with SHPD regarding an appropriate monitoring and historical data recovery scope prior to development of the mitigation plan;
- The mitigation plan be submitted to SHPD for review and acceptance prior to project initiation; and
- SHPD be notified at the initiation of the Project.

## See Exhibit 33.

#### F. Scenic

The Petition Area is not located in a sensitive visual setting. Rather, the surrounding area is moderately urbanized and there is currently no public access to the Petition Area. The residential units will adhere to county height restrictions, thus preserving the existing visual assets of the Petition Area. The Project would not substantially affect the visual aesthetics of the area. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.3.6.2.

The Project would be compatible with the County General Plan (2000), which calls for the use of green open space, small, low buildings, and the presence of natural vegetation along roads. See **Exhibit 22**.

#### G. Flora and Fauna

A terrestrial flora and fauna survey was conducted by SWCA Environmental Consultants on September 25-26, 2013 to document the existing biological resources that may be impacted by the Project. No state or federally-listed threatened, endangered, or candidate plant species, or rare native Hawaiian plant species were observed within the surveyed area, and no designated critical plant habitat occurs within the area. Of the 66 plant species observed at the Petition Area, only two species, 'uhaloa (Waltheria indica) and moa (Psilotum nudum) are native to the Hawaiian Islands. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.3.1 and Appendix C (Biological Survey).

Protected Hawaiian bird species may traverse the Petition Area; however, the Petition Area does not include a designated critical habitat for any protected species. See Exhibit 3 at 4.2.3.2. Thirteen (13) bird species were documented during the survey. These species are typically found in agricultural areas, and included one migrant shorebird species: the Pacific golden plover (*Pluvialis fulva*) which was primarily observed on roads. Although no owls were seen or heard during the survey, the native Hawaiian short-eared owl or *pueo* (*Asio flammeus sandwichensis*) and the introduced barn owl (*Tyto alba*) may use the project area for hunting and roosting. Seabirds, especially the endangered Hawaiian petrel (*Pterodroma sandwichensis*) and threatened Newell's shearwater (*Puffinis auricularis newelli*), may fly over the Petition Area at night while traveling between their upland nesting sites and the ocean. See Exhibit 3 at Appendix C.

Six bat detectors were deployed in order to detect the presence of the endangered Hawaiian hoary bat (*Lasiurus cinereus semotus*). Four of the six detectors detected multiple bat calls in the Petition Area. Therefore, the Hawaiian hoary bat is present at the Petition Area. <u>Id.</u>

Construction activities planned for the Petition Area may impact the Hawaiian hoary bat, the Hawaiian petrel, and the Newell's shearwater. The Petitioner will apply the control measures proposed by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service to minimize or avoid possible impacts to the endangered and threatened species. <u>See Exhibit 3</u> at 4.2.3.2.

#### H. Groundwater

The northwestern portion of the Petition Area is located in the Hanapēpē aquifer system of the Waimea aquifer sector and the southern portion is located in the Kōloa aquifer system of the Līhu'e aquifer sector. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.4.1. The Project would cause less than significant impacts to groundwater. Given the estimated depth to groundwater of approximately

100 feet below the surface, groundwater is not anticipated to be encountered. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.4.2.

The underlying aquifers would not be adversely impacted, such as by water level drawdown, due to the additional demand need caused by the Project. The proposed housing units of the Project would be serviced by potable water provided by DOW, which regularly monitors water quality parameters to ensure adherence to all State and Federal standards. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.4.2; Exhibit 18 (Water Master Plan).

### VIII. ECONOMIC IMPACTS OF PROPOSED USE – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(14)

The Project is intended to provide affordable housing for Kaua'i's workforce, particularly those with employment in the south and west regions of Kaua'i. Given the strong demand for housing, the Project will help to provide a more balanced housing market. As noted above, there is a demand for approximately 970 additional units by 2040 in the 'Ele'ele-Hanapēpē area. See Rebuttal Exhibit 30; see also Exhibit 14.

#### A. Capital Investment

The development of Lima Ola will bring in an estimated \$190 million of new, direct capital investment with significant unquantified indirect expenditures into Kaua'i's real estate market and generate approximately \$391.7 million in total new economic activity islandwide during its buildout over a 12-year period (circa 2018 to 2029). The development will contribute approximately \$21.9 million in annual economic activity on a stabilized business thereafter. See Rebuttal Exhibit 30.

### B. Worker-Years and Wages

The construction of Lima Ola infrastructure, completed single-family homes and multifamily units will directly create an estimated 1,057 "worker-years" of employment in the trades and supply businesses during buildout. Worker-years are the equivalent of 52 work weeks

at 40 hours per week. This total number of worker-years averages to approximately 88 worker-years annually, with an estimated \$83.6 million in wages, or \$7 million in wages per year. <u>Id.</u>

The community homeowners' association, the condominium owners' association, and the upkeep, maintenance, and renovations of the approximately 550 units are anticipated to create 455 worker-years of employment from 2020 through 2030, with associated wages of \$15.1 million. Once stabilized, these activities will create approximately 61 full-time positions and estimated annual wages of \$2 million. <u>Id.</u>

Associated secondary/off-site employment during the overall development and absorption time frame will total approximately 504 worker-years with estimated wages of \$27.3 million. Once stabilized, approximately 20 full-time positions in associated secondary/off-site employment will be created, with anticipated annual wages of \$1 million. <u>Id.</u>

### C. Discretionary Spending in Kaua'i Businesses

At buildout, the resident population currently estimated to be 1,508 persons. The cumulative resident household income during the first 11 years of occupancy will total \$375.2 million and is expected to stabilize at approximately \$42.1 million annually thereafter. Discretionary spending into Kaua'i businesses by the Lima Ola resident population will be approximately \$150.1 million during buildout, and an average \$16.8 million annually on a stabilized basis. <u>Id.</u>

#### D. Tax Increases

The Economic Impact Analysis assumes that the residents of Lima Ola will be relocating within the island, and therefore government fiscal costs are already in-place and factored into existing County and State budgets. This assumption also leads to the conclusion that the taxable household income is also in-place. <u>Id.</u>

The new homes at Lima Ola will add to the real property tax base of the County. The County will realize "new" real property taxes in the amount of approximately \$5.7 million from 2017 to 2030, with annual collections of \$826,509 thereafter. Secondary receipts and development fees will total an estimated \$9 million from 2018 to 2030, and \$1.3 million annually on a stabilized basis thereafter. <u>Id.</u>

Due to maintenance and renovations, the State is anticipated to receive "new" gross excise and income taxes and secondary revenues of \$20.2 million from 2017 to 2030, and \$319,000 per year thereafter. <u>Id.</u>

# E. <u>Impact of Lima Ola Project on Agricultural Production in the Neighboring Vicinity, County, and the State</u>

The Project will not significantly impact agricultural production. Kauai Coffee intends to plant additional plantings within existing fields to improve overall production per acre on the farm as a whole. In addition, the coffee variety grown in the Petition Area is a coffee variety that Kauai Coffee planned to reduce production. See Exhibit 13-B at Exhibit 3.

There is an adequate amount of available agricultural lands surrounding the Petition Area and within the County. Of the 3,000-plus acres currently being utilized for coffee farming by Kauai Coffee, the Petition Area represents less than three percent (3%) of the total area farmed. There is ample acreage of fallow land in the IAL area to make up for the lands lost due to the development of the Petition Area. The acreage to be disrupted by the Lima Ola project will be too small to negatively affect current or realistic future coffee plantation operations. <u>Id.</u>

According to the U.S. Department of Agriculture, National Agricultural Statistics Service ("NASS"), coffee was harvested on 6,900 acres statewide. See 2016 State Agricultural Overview, NASS, available at https://www.nass.usda.gov/Quick Stats/Ag Overview/stateOver

view.php? state=HAWAII. The approximately 75-acre Petition Area represents less than 1.1% of the statewide acreage used for coffee farming.

### F. Financial Condition – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(9)

Petitioner is acting through its Housing Agency, an agency of the County of Kaua'i.

Accordingly, Petitioner is exempt from this requirement.

# IX. CONFORMITY OF LIMA OLA PROJECT TO OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES OF THE HAWAI'I STATE PLAN – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(17)

### A. Conformity to Hawai'i State Plan

The purpose of the Hawai'i State Plan, HRS Chapter 226, is to serve as a guide for the future long-range development of the State; identify the goals, objectives, policies, and priorities for the State; provide a basis for determining priorities and allocating limited resources; and establish a system for plan formulation and program coordination to provide for the integration of all major State and County activities. See HRS § 226-1. To achieve this purpose, the Hawai'i State Plan sets forth objectives and policies to guide future development in Hawai'i. The Project conforms to the following objectives and policies.

#### HRS § 226-5, Objectives and Policies for Population

- (b)(1) Manage population growth statewide in a manner that provides increased opportunities for Hawai'i's people to pursue their physical, social, and economic aspirations while recognizing the unique needs of each county.
- (b)(2) Encourage an increase in economic activities and employment opportunities on the neighbor islands consistent with community needs and desires.
- (b)(3) Promote increased opportunities for Hawai'i's people to pursue their socioeconomic aspirations throughout the islands.
- (b)(7) Plan the development and availability of land and water resources in a coordinated manner so as to provide for the desired levels of growth in each geographic area.

### HRS § 226-6, Objectives and Policies for the Economy—In General

• (b)(9) Strive to achieve a level of construction activity responsive to, and consistent with, state growth objectives.

Development of affordable housing for residents earning less than 140% of the median Kaua'i household income will enable them to pursue social and economic opportunities relating

to homeownership. Discretionary spending into Kaua'i businesses by the Lima Ola resident population are estimated to be \$150.1 million during buildout, and an average \$16.8 million annually on a stabilized basis. **Rebuttal Exhibit 30**. Construction activities relating to the development of the Project would result in the short- and long-term creation of jobs and materials spending, which would continue until full build-out of the project is completed. Project-related construction will directly create an estimated 1,057 "worker-years" of employment in the trades and supply businesses during buildout, with an estimated \$83.6 million in wages, or \$7 million in wages per year. <u>Id.</u> The creation of construction jobs would help to reduce the higher than national and State average unemployment in the census tract area. **Exhibit 3** at Section 4.3.4.2.

# HRS § 226-11, Objectives and Policies for the Physical Environment—Land-based, Shoreline, and Marine Resources

- (a)(1) Prudent use of Hawai'i's land-based, shoreline, and marine resources.
- (b)(3) Take into account the physical attributes of areas when planning and designing activities and facilities.

# HRS § 226-12, Objective and Policies for the Physical Environment—Scenic, Natural Beauty, and Historic Resources

• (b)(5) Encourage the design of developments and activities that complement the natural beauty of the islands.

# HRS § 226-13, Objective and Policies for the Physical Environment—Land, Air, and Water Quality

- (b)(2) Promote the proper management of Hawai'i's land and water resources.
- (b)(6) Encourage design and construction practices that enhance the physical qualities of Hawai'i's communities.
- (b)(7) Encourage urban developments in close proximity to existing services and facilities.

Development of the Petition Area is consistent with sound planning principles for the prudent use of land-based resources. A Final Environmental Assessment was completed and a Finding of No Significant Impact was issued for the Project. See Exhibit 3.

Basic services including transportation systems, schools, parks, wastewater systems, solid waste disposal are available and accessible to residents of the Petition Area. See Section VI.

### HRS § 226-14, Objective and Policies for Facility Systems—In General

- (b)(1) Accommodate the needs of Hawai'i's people through coordination of facility systems and capital improvement priorities in consonance with state and county plans.
- (b)(2) Encourage flexibility in the design and development of facility systems to promote prudent use of resources and accommodate changing public demands and priorities.
- (b)(3) Ensure that required facility systems can be supported within resource capacities and at reasonable cost to the user.
- (b)(4) Pursue alternative methods of financing programs and projects and cost-saving techniques in the planning, construction, and maintenance of facility systems.

### HRS § 226-15, Objective and Policies for Facility Systems—Solid and Liquid Wastes

- (a)(1) Maintenance of basic public health and sanitation standards relating to treatment and disposal of solid and liquid wastes.
- (a)(2) Provision of adequate sewerage facilities for physical and economic activities that alleviate problems in housing, employment, mobility, and other areas.
- (b)(2) Promote re-use and recycling to reduce solid and liquid wastes and employ a conservation ethic.

### HRS § 226-16, Objective and Policies for Facility Systems—Water

- (b)(1) Coordinate development of land use activities with existing and potential water supply.
- (b)(3) Reclaim and encourage the productive use of runoff water and wastewater discharges.

Petitioner has engaged in coordination discussions with State and County agencies regarding facilities. See Section VI. The County Division of Solid Waste will provide residential solid waste services and the Project intends to utilize proactive waste minimization strategies. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.5.2; Exhibit 13-A; Exhibit 34. The 'Ele'ele Wastewater Treatment Plant has adequate capacity to accommodate the Project. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.3.7.2; Exhibit 17; Exhibit 25. The Project will include a surface water drainage system that will be designed in accordance with the standards of the County Department of Public Works. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.4.2.

### HRS § 226-18, Objective and Policies for Facility Systems—Energy

- (b)(3) Greater diversification of energy generation in the face of threats to Hawai'i's energy supplies and systems;
- (b)(4) Reduction, avoidance, or sequestration of greenhouse gas emissions from energy supply and use; and
- (c)(2) Ensure that the combination of energy supplies and energy-saving systems is sufficient to support the demands of growth;

One of the goals of the Project is to design and develop a community that allows building "green" and is environmentally sustainable. Design elements that serve this goal include orienting roof surfaces to provide maximum exposure for solar water heating and photovoltaic systems, incorporating skylights and solar tubes for natural day lighting, and designing outdoor lighting systems using fewer, but more effective, lighting fixtures that require the least amount of energy, including solar powered lighting. See Exhibit 13-B at Exhibit 1.

### HRS § 226-19, Objective and Policies for Socio-Cultural Advancement—Housing

- (a)(1) Greater opportunities for Hawai'i's people to secure reasonably priced, safe, sanitary, and livable homes, located in suitable environments that satisfactorily accommodate the needs and desires of families and individuals, through collaboration and cooperation between government and nonprofit and for-profit developers to ensure that more affordable housing is made available to very low-, low- and moderate-income segments of Hawai'i's population.
- (a)(2) The orderly development of residential areas sensitive to community needs and other land uses.
- (a)(3) The development and provision of affordable rental housing by the State to meet the housing needs of Hawai'i's people.
- (b)(1) Effectively accommodate the housing needs of Hawai'i's people.
- (b)(2) Stimulate and promote feasible approaches that increase housing choices for low-income, moderate-income, and gap-group households.
- (b)(3) Increase homeownership and rental opportunities and choices in terms of quality, location, cost, densities, style, and size of housing.
- (b)(5) Promote design and location of housing developments taking into account the physical setting, accessibility to public facilities and services, and other concerns of existing communities and surrounding areas.
- (b)(7) Foster a variety of lifestyles traditional to Hawai'i through the design and maintenance of neighborhoods that reflect the culture and values of the community.

The Project when fully built-out, will consist of approximately 550 residential units (single- and multi-family). All of the units will be offered for sale or rent to buyers/renters who

earn no more than 140% of the Kaua'i median household income. A variety of residential types will be offered for sale and rent at Lima Ola. See Exhibit 13-A.

### HRS § 226-20, Objective and Policies for Socio-Cultural Advancement—Health

• (a)(2) Maintenance of sanitary and environmentally healthful conditions in Hawai'i's communities.

### HRS § 226-21, Objective and Policies for Socio-Cultural Advancement—Education

• (b)(2) Ensure the provision of adequate and accessible educational services and facilities that are designed to meet individual and community needs.

The Petition Area is located nearby 'Ele'ele Elementary School, Waimea Canyon Middle School, and Waimea High School. Although 'Ele'ele Elementary School may reach capacity during the later phases of the development, the Petitioner will coordinate with the DOE to prevent a significant impact to the school. There is sufficient capacity at Waimea Canyon Middle School and Waimea High School to accommodate enrollment of students at full build-out of the Project. See **Exhibit 3** at Section 4.3.4.2; **Exhibit 15-A**.

Solid waste disposal, wastewater systems, transportation systems, public utilities, and other facilities will be available to residents of the Petition Area. <u>See Section VI</u>.

### HRS § 226-23, Objective and Policies for Socio-Cultural Advancement—Leisure

• (b)(3) Enhance the enjoyment of recreational experiences through safety and security measures, educational opportunities, and improved facility design and maintenance.

The Project will include a network of shared use paths, open play spaces, passive leisure parks and community gardens, as well as a community center, to provide additional recreational experiences. <u>See</u> Section VI.B. The Project will also include a 3.1-acre park.

# HRS § 226-24, Objective and Policies for Socio-Cultural Advancement—Individual Rights and Personal Well-being

• (b)(4) Ensure equal opportunities for individual participation in society.

# HRS § 226-25, Objective and Policies for Socio-Cultural Advancement—Culture

• (b)(4) Encourage the essence of the aloha spirit in people's daily activities to promote harmonious relationships among Hawai'i's people and visitors.

By providing affordable housing, the Project will provide an equal opportunity to all households to obtain housing. One of the goals of the Project is to create a "close-knit community where gathering places encourage social interaction." See Exhibit 13-B.

### HRS § 226-26, Objective and Policies for Socio-Cultural Advancement—Public Safety

- (a)(1) Assurance of public safety and adequate protection of life and property for all people.
- (a)(2) Optimum organizational readiness and capability in all phases of emergency management to maintain the strength, resources, and social and economic well-being of the community in the event of civil disruptions, wars, natural disasters, and other major disturbances.
- (a)(3) Promotion of a sense of community responsibility for the welfare and safety of Hawai'i's people.

Petitioner has consulted with KEMA, which has addressed the emergency management issues relating to the Project. See Exhibit 20. Fire and police services are available to provide assurance of public safety and adequate protection for residents of the Project. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.3.7.2.

The Hawai'i State Plan also sets forth Priority Guidelines to improve the quality of life for Hawai'i's present and future population. The Project conforms to and supports following Priority Guidelines.

#### HRS § 226-103, Economic Priority Guidelines

• (a)(5) Streamline the processes for building and development permit and review and telecommunication infrastructure installation approval and eliminate or consolidate other burdensome or duplicative governmental requirements imposed on business, where scientific evidence indicates that public health, safety, and welfare would not be adversely affected.

The Project is a certified HRS § 201H-38 Affordable Housing Project, and has utilized the streamlined process permitted such projects. See Exhibit 5; Exhibit 10.

### HRS § 226-104, Population Growth and Land Resources Priority Guidelines

• (a)(1) Encourage planning and resource management to insure that population growth rates throughout the State are consistent with available and planned resource capacities and reflect the needs and desires of Hawai'i's people.

- (a)(3) Ensure that adequate support services and facilities are provided to accommodate the desired distribution of future growth throughout the State.
- (b)(2) Make available marginal or nonessential agricultural lands for appropriate urban uses while maintaining agricultural lands of importance in the agricultural district.
- (b)(12) Utilize Hawai'i's limited land resources wisely, providing adequate land to accommodate projected population and economic growth needs while ensuring the protection of the environment and the availability of the shoreline, conservation lands, and other limited resources for future generations.

The Petition Area is currently used for agriculture, but is appropriate for urban uses. The County has identified the Petition Area as the most suitable location for the proposed affordable housing community, and has allocated sufficient alternative lands in the area, as well as additional lands in the County, for agricultural use. See **Exhibit 3** at Section 5.3.1.2.

### HRS § 226-106, Affordable Housing

- (1) Seek to use marginal or nonessential agricultural land and public land to meet housing needs of low- and moderate-income and gap-group households.
- (2) Encourage the use of alternative construction and development methods as a means of reducing production costs.
- (7) Encourage improved coordination between various agencies and levels of government to deal with housing policies and regulations.
- (8) Give higher priority to the provision of quality housing that is affordable for Hawai'i's residents and less priority to development of housing intended primarily for individuals outside of Hawai'i.

The Petition Area is currently used for agriculture, but the proposed use is to provide approximately 550 residential units for households earning 140% or less of the Kaua'i median household income. Petitioner has engaged in coordination discussions with State and County agencies regarding development of the Project. See Section VI. One of the goals of the Project is to provide a range of rental and homeownership opportunities for Kaua'i's 'ohana. See

### Exhibit 13-B.

### HRS § 226-108, Sustainability

- (2) Encourage planning that respects and promotes living within the natural resources and limits of the State.
- (5) Promote decisions based on meeting the needs of the present without compromising the needs of future generations.

Petitioner will implement control measures recommended by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service to minimize or avoid possible impacts to biological resources. <u>See</u> Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.3.2; Exhibit 13-B at Exhibit 1. Due to the estimated depth of the groundwater, there would be no impact from construction activities. <u>See</u> Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.4.2. No permanent surface water bodies, natural wetlands, or wetland habitats are present at the Petition Area. <u>See</u> Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.4.1; Exhibit 13-B at Exhibit 1.

### B. Conformity to State Functional Plans

The State has also prepared functional plans to define and implement statewide goals, objectives, policies, and priority guidelines. HRS § 226-56. This boundary amendment request is consistent with the objectives of the following State Functional Plans.

### State Employment Functional Plan

Policy C(2) of the State Employment Functional Plan supports increasing the pool of resident jobseekers. As the Plan explains, one strategy to increase the labor pool is through the provision of adequate and affordable housing. Action C(2)(f) states that the "State Land Use Commission and counties [should] impose realistic and fair employee housing requirements on projects seeking land use redesignations, general or development plan amendments, rezoning, [Special Management Area ("SMA")] permits, and building permits." Here, the Project is intended to be a workforce housing development, which will provide affordable housing for Kaua'i residents. The Hawaii State Plan: Employment, available at http://files.hawaii.gov/dbedt/op/docs/Employment.pdf.

### State Housing Functional Plan

The Project, as an affordable housing project with rental and for-sale housing units, supports the following State Housing Functional Plan objectives and supporting policies:

- Homeownership for at least sixty percent, or roughly 248,500 households by the year 2000. Supporting policies of this objective include "[d]irect[ing] Federal, State and [C]ounty resources and efforts toward the development of affordable for-sale housing units." The Hawaii State Plan: Housing 11, available at https://dbedt.hawaii.gov/hhfdc/files/2015/03/Housing-Functional-Plan\_1989.pdf.
- Sufficient amount of affordable rental housing units by the year 2000 so as to increase the State's rental vacancy rate to at least 3%. This objective is supported by the policy to "[d]irect State, [C]ounty and [F]ederal resources toward the financing and development of rental housing projects." <u>Id.</u> at 19.
- Acquire and designate lands suitable for housing development in sufficient amount to locate the deficit in housing units by the year 2000. The supporting policy suggests the promotion of "design and location of housing developments taking into account the physical setting, accessibility to public facilities and services, employment and other concerns of existing communities and surrounding areas." Id. at 33.

### State Recreational Functional Plan

One of the objectives of the State Recreational Functional Plan is to "improve and expand the provision of recreation facilities in urban areas and local communities." Implementing actions of this objective include developing bikeways in residential areas, providing additional playing fields and upgrading existing fields for youth and adult sports leagues, and providing urban trails and walkways. <u>The Hawaii State Plan: Recreation 29-30</u>, <u>available at http://files.hawaii.gov/dbedt/op/docs/Recreation.pdf</u>. The Project will include a permanent greenway system that will extend through the development, and will include a network of shared

use paths, open play spaces, passive leisure parks, and community gardens. The paths and streets will be pedestrian- and bike-friendly. See **Exhibit 13-A**.

# X. <u>CONFORMITY OF LIMA OLA PROJECT WITH HAWAI'I COASTAL ZONE</u> MANAGEMENT PROGRAM – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(18)

Hawaii's Coastal Zone Management Program, HRS Chapter 205A ("CZM"), establishes objectives, policies, and standards to guide and regulate public and private uses within the designated coastal management area. Although the Petition Area is not located within the County's Special Management Area, the Project's relationship to the following applicable CZM objectives and policies have been reviewed.

- <u>Recreational Resources</u>: The Project will not adversely affect coastal zone recreational opportunities. Accessibility to the shoreline will not be impacted by the Project. Additional recreational opportunities will be provided by the 3.1-acre park and the open spaces that are planned for the Project. <u>See Exhibit 13-A.</u>
- <u>Historic Resources</u>: The Project is not anticipated to adversely affect significant historic or archaeological resources. An archaeological inventory survey was conducted and concluded that no pre-contact historic properties were found at the Petition Area. The archaeological inventory survey recommends no further historic preservation work is necessary in the Petition Area. **Exhibit 3** at Appendix G-2.
- Scenic and Open Space Resources: The Project will not adversely impact scenic or open space resources. The residential units will adhere to county height restrictions, thus preserving the existing visual assets of the Petition Area. The Project will not substantially affect the visual aesthetics of the area. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.3.6.2. Further, the Project is located inland of the shoreline and will not affect public views to and along the shoreline.

- Coastal Ecosystems: The Petition Area is not located in an environmentally sensitive area. Exhibit 3 at Section 6. Petitioner shall design and construct stormwater and drainage system improvements in compliance with applicable Federal, State, and County laws and rules. Low-impact development and sustainable features, such as bioswales and rain gardens, will be incorporated into the design to provide storm water treatment and to reduce the quantity of runoff discharged from the site. Exhibit 3 at Section 4.3.7.2. Proposed work shall comply with state erosion control standards, as well as the Construction Best Management Practices for Sediment and Erosion Control for the County of Kaua'i. Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.1.2.
- Economic Uses: The Project is not a coastal dependent development. The Project will benefit the local economy by creating construction-related employment, bringing in capital investment, and increasing the real property tax base. The Project will also provide affordable housing to meet existing and projected demands. **Rebuttal** Exhibit 30.
- Coastal Hazards: The Petition Area is not subject to coastal hazards. The Petition Area is not located within the tsunami evacuation zone identified by the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration. The Petition Area also has a limited chance of flooding as it is located within Flood Zone X, designated as "areas outside of the 0.2 annual chance floodplain." See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.4.1.
- <u>Managing Development</u>: The Project received comprehensive review by various governmental agencies, the Kaua'i Planning Commission, and the Kaua'i County Council. <u>See</u> **Exhibit 4**; **Exhibit 5**. In addition, the environmental assessment process and the 201H Application process involved comprehensive review of the

- proposed development. See Exhibit 3; Exhibit 4. All applicable State and County requirements will be adhered to both in the design and construction of the Project.
- Public Participation: Petitioner has actively sought to involve the community in the development of the Project. Initial outreach began in 2011 with the formation of a Citizen Advisory Committee. Exhibit 13-A. In 2014, a website was developed and made available to the public. The Lima Ola website can be accessed via www.limaolakauai.net, and is included as a link on the County of Kaua'i website. Posted on the website are meeting dates, as well as Petitioner's 201H Application and Final Environmental Assessment. Petitioner also held public information meetings as part of its pre-draft environmental assessment consultations. See Exhibit 4 at Exhibit 8. Petitioner made available the draft Environmental Assessment for public comment pursuant to HRS § 343-5 and held public consultation meetings on May 24-25, 2016. **Exhibit 3** at Appendix B. Public meetings were also held on November 9-10, 2016. Petitioner received comments from the community and agencies in response to its HRS Chapter 201H Application as noted in **Exhibit 4** at Exhibit 8. Additional comments discussing the Project were reviewed by Petitioner and are attached to the Petition as Exhibit 25.
- <u>Beach Protection</u>: The Project does not involve construction work near the shoreline and will not affect beaches in the region.
- Marine Resources: The Project is not anticipated to have any adverse effects upon marine and coastal resources. While the Project is located inland, and away from marine or coastal resources, Petitioner will design and construct stormwater and

drainage system improvements in compliance with applicable Federal, State, and County laws and rules. **Exhibit 3** at Section 4.3.7.2.

Accordingly, the Project will not have a significant adverse impact on the SMA and is consistent with the objectives and policies of the CZM.

# XI. ASSESSMENT OF CONFORMITY OF LIMA OLA PROJECT TO COUNTY GENERAL PLAN – HAR § 15-15-50(c)(19)

### A. Conformity with County of Kaua'i General Plan (2000)

The County General Plan (2000) (the "General Plan") guides the location and character of new development through graphic and textual policy. See Exhibit 22. The General Plan was approved in 2000. Section 6.5 describes the land use policy and vision for 'Ele'ele. The agricultural zoned land located east of 'Ele'ele was not designated for future residential development in the General Plan. However, the Kaua'i County Council approved the requested exemption to amend the project area map designation pursuant to HRS § 201H-38. See Exhibit 5.

The Project supports the following policies of the General Plan:

- 5.1.1(b) Promote compact urban settlements in order to limit public service costs and to preserve open space.
- 5.1.2(d) In the outlying West Side and North Shore districts, plan for additional residential use to meet regional demands for housing.
- 5.1.2(e) Expansion contiguous to an existing town or residential community is preferred over a new residential community.
- 8.1.10(a) Increase the supply of affordable rental housing, as indicated by market conditions.
- 8.1.10(b) Increase opportunities for moderate- and low-income households to become homeowners. Work from the bottom up, serving the 35 percent of residents whose income is 80 percent of the median or less. The intent is to move families out of expensive rental subsidy programs into homeownership,

developing housing at a very low cost through self-help programs and reducedrate mortgage financing.

• 8.1.10(c) Acquire and bank land and infrastructure improvements for future housing development.

#### See Exhibit 22.

### B. Conformity with County of Kaua'i Draft General Plan

The County Planning Department began updating the General Plan in 2015 and a draft is undergoing Planning Commission and County Council review. The draft Future Land Use Map designates Lima Ola as a "residential community" and sets policy supporting the eastward expansion of Port Allen and 'Ele'ele. See Exhibit 23.

The draft County General Plan (the "*Draft General Plan*") indicates that the County is heavily invested in the provision of affordable housing and emphasizes that Kaua'i is in the midst of a housing crisis. As the Draft General Plan explains, "[t]he majority of new and available housing is not affordable to the average working household. This has also led to a sense that development contributes to inequality by serving off-island interests." See Exhibit 23.

The Draft General Plan sets forth twenty (20) policies to guide growth on Kaua'i; the following nine (9) policies are supported by the Project:

- 1. Manage Growth to Preserve Rural Character: Preserve Kaua'i's rural character by limiting the supply of developable land to an amount adequate for future needs. Prohibit development not adjacent to towns.
- 2. Provide Local Housing: Increase the amount of housing available for local households by focusing infrastructure improvements in growth areas. Eliminate onerous regulatory barriers and form active public-private partnerships.
- 3. Recognize the Identity of Kaua'i's Individual Towns and Districts: Kaua'i's towns and planning districts are distinct, each with its own character, opportunities, and needs.

- 4. Design Healthy and Complete Neighborhoods: Ensure new and existing neighborhoods have safe roads and functional parks, as well as access to jobs, commerce, transit, and public services.
- 14. Complete Kaua'i's Shift to Clean Energy: Mitigate Climate Change and reduce system-wide carbon emissions by at least 80% by 2050 through deep reductions in energy use and by transforming electricity, transportation, and infrastructure systems toward the use of clean energy.
- 18. Nurture Our Keiki: Value youth as Kaua'i's most treasured resource. Provide them with safe communities, great schools and facilities, and financially sustainable job, housing, and transportation opportunities so they are able to seek livelihoods on Kaua'i.
- 20. Communicate with Aloha: Kaua'i's residents care about planning and decision-making. Government must share information, encourage input, improve public processes, and be responsive.

### See Exhibit 23 at Section 1.3.

In regards to the Hanapēpē and 'Ele'ele area, the Draft General Plan states that 'Ele'ele is suited for incremental change and there is opportunity for Port Allen and the 'Ele'ele Shopping Center to connect to new neighborhoods, such as Lima Ola. See Exhibit 23 at Section 4.4.2. Moreover, Lima Ola is specifically discussed with approval in the Draft General Plan. See Exhibit 23 at Section 2.II.A.4.a.

### C. Conformity with Hanapēpē - 'Ele'ele Community Development Plan

The Project conforms to the vision of the Hanapēpē-'Ele'ele Community Development Plan (December 1974) (the "Community Plan"). See Exhibit 24. The Community Plan discusses planning for housing in the area: "Residential development in the study area should occur on State lands or in other areas such as that proposed by McBryde (A&B) where economic hardship is not created by removal of cane lands." See Exhibit 24 at Section 5.

The Petition Area is located on former cane lands purchased from McBryde, but is now utilized by Kauai Coffee under a sublicense agreement with the County. See Exhibit 2-B. Kauai Coffee is aware of the Project and has no objections to the re-zoning of the Petition Area.

<u>See</u> Exhibit 25-A. A change of land use at the Petition Area would not significantly impact agricultural production because Kauai Coffee has sufficient access to alternate land in the area. <u>See</u> Exhibit 13-B at Exhibit 3. In addition, the approximately 75-acre Petition Area constitutes less than three percent (3%) of the total area farmed by Kauai Coffee. <u>Id.</u> Therefore, the Project is congruent with the Hanapēpē-'Ele'ele Community Development Plan.

### D. Conformity with County Zoning Designations

The Petition Area is currently zoned for agricultural use under County zoning regulations. The County has identified the Petition Area as the most suitable location for the proposed affordable housing community, and has allocated sufficient alternative lands in the area, as well as additional lands in the County, for agricultural use. See Exhibit 3 at Section 5.3.1.2.

The Petitioner received an exemption from Section 8-2.2 of the Kaua'i County Code, pursuant to HRS § 201H-38, to permit the development and use of the Petition Area for single-family and multi-family residential purposes, including supporting infrastructure requirements. See **Exhibit 5**.

# XII. CONFORMITY OF THE RECLASSIFICATION TO THE STANDARDS FOR DETERMINING URBAN DISTRICT BOUNDARIES

HAR § 15-15-18 sets forth the standards for determining Urban District boundaries. The proposed reclassification conforms to those standards, as described below:

#### A. HAR § 15-15-18(1)

The Project will be characterized by "city-like" concentrations of people, structures, streets, and urban levels of services. The Project will support approximately 550 households, ranging from keiki to kūpuna. A community center will be located at the center of the development, and will be used for community meetings, enrichment classes, and social

gatherings. Other potential activities located at the community center would include self-service postal services and a drop-off recycling station. See Exhibit 13-A at Chapter 4.

As part of the Project, the intersections of Mahea Road/Kaumuali'i Highway, Laulea Street/Kaumuali'i Highway, and a connection to Halewili Road are expected to be signalized. Mahea Road will be extended as a major access road for the Project. The Project is expected to have three levels of roads: Major Perimeter Streets, Collector Streets, and Minor Streets. Id.

### B. HAR § 15-15-18(2)

The Petition Area is located approximately one mile from key community facilities in the 'Ele'ele/Port Allen area. 'Ele'ele's main commercial district is located at the intersection of Kaumuali'i Highway and Waialo Road. The shopping area contains a supermarket, hardware store, specialty stores, and restaurants. The 'Ele'ele Post Office is also located within the commercial district. See Exhibit 13-A at Chapter 3.

Another commercial district is located in nearby Port Allen at the *makai* portion of Waialo Road. The Port Allen Marina Center and the Port Allen Industrial Center are each located less than one mile from the Petition Area. See **Exhibit 4**.

As noted in <u>Section VI</u>, basic services are available: Lima Ola's student population will attend 'Ele'ele Elementary School, Waimea Canyon Middle School, and Waimea High School; the Project will include a 3.1-acre park and residents have access to parks in the Kōloa and Waimea districts; there is sufficient capacity in the 'Ele'ele Wastewater Treatment Plant to accommodate the Project's wastewater demands; the County Division of Solid Waste can accommodate the Project's solid waste demands; the development will include construction of a surface water drainage system; the DOW has conditionally approved water service for Phase I of the Project; the DOT has found the TIAR satisfactory; KIUC's current electrical grid will not be burdened by the Project; and there are police and fire protection services available.

Sufficient reserve areas for foreseeable urban growth are available. In preparing the Draft General Plan, the County has examined areas on Kaua'i that are appropriate for future urban growth. Significantly, the Draft General Plan has recognized the Project and its proposed land use changes. See **Exhibit 23**.

### C. HAR § 15-15-18(3)

As noted in Section V, the land of the Petition Area has satisfactory topography and drainage. The Petition Area is not located within the tsunami evacuation zone identified by the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration. The Petition Area also has a limited chance of flooding as it is located within Flood Zone X, designated as "areas outside of the 0.2 annual chance floodplain." See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.4.1. In regards to the dangers of earthquake activity, Kaua'i lies in a seismic zone designated as Zone 1, which indicates that ground accelerations of 7.5% of the acceleration due to gravity are likely to occur at a probability of 10% in a 50 year exposure time. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.1.1.

Kaua'i Ordinance No. 808, Sediment and Erosion Control, describes proper procedures necessary for grading, soil erosion, and sediment control during earthwork activities. All work will be completed in accordance with current construction standards and all applicable County, State, and Federal regulations. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.1.

#### D. HAR § 15-15-18(4), (5)

The Project is an extension of urban development to the west. A subdivision being developed by Kaua'i Habitat for Humanity lies immediately southwest of the Petition Area. In addition, the 'Ele'ele Nani residential subdivision is located on the opposite side of Kaumuali'i Highway from the Petition Area. See Exhibit 13-A at Chapter 3. The Project is thus contiguous with other existing urban areas, and an appropriate location for a new urban concentration.

The Project's conformity to the General Plan, Draft General Plan, and the Community Plan was noted in Section XI.

### E. HAR § 15-15-18(6)

Reclassification of the Petition Area conforms to the standards set forth in HAR §§ 15-15-18(1)-(5).

### F. HAR § 15-15-18(7)

The Petition Area is adjacent to existing and planned residential areas as noted in <u>Section V</u>. Specifically, 'Ele'ele Nani, an established residential subdivision, is located across Kaumuali'i Highway from the Petition Area. <u>See Exhibit 13-A</u> at Chapter 3. Kaua'i Habitat for Humanity is developing a subdivision immediately southwest of the Petition Area and A&B lands adjoining the Petition Area to the south and southeast are planned for mixed-use development. <u>See Exhibit 13-A</u>; Exhibit 3, at 391.

Furthermore, the Petition Area is within existing service areas for public infrastructure and support services, as noted in Section VI and as summarized in <u>Section XII.B.</u>

### G. HAR § 15-15-18(8)

None of the lands within the Petition Area have a slope of twenty percent or more. The Petition Area has an average slope of four percent (4%) grade. See Exhibit 3 at Section 4.2.1.1.

# XIII. <u>HAWAIIAN CUSTOMARY AND TRADITIONAL RIGHTS – HAR § 15-50-50(c)(21)</u>

Petitioner is aware of, and sensitive to, the existence and practice of native Hawaiian customary and traditional rights that are protected by Article XII, Section 7 of the Hawai'i State Constitution. In the Petition Area, however, the Cultural Impact Assessment concluded that there are no known traditional gathering activities or cultural practices. See Exhibit 3 at Appendix G-1.

XIV. WRITTEN COMMENTS – HAR § 15-15-50(C)(23)

Written comments received by the Petitioner during the Environmental Assessment

process are included in Exhibit 3 at Appendix B. In addition, Petitioner has received comments

from the community and agencies in response to its HRS Chapter 201H Application in Exhibit 4

at Exhibit 8. Comments discussing the Project that arrived too late to be included in the FEA-

FONSI and HRS Chapter 201H Application, or that were submitted as follow-up to earlier

comments, are attached as Exhibit 25.

**CONCLUSION** XV.

The Project will provide much-needed affordable housing for families on the south and

west regions of Kaua'i. Based on the foregoing, the Petitioner respectfully requests that the

Commission find that the Petition complies with the necessary requirements of a petition for

boundary amendment pursuant to HAR § 15-15-50. The Petitioner also respectfully requests that

the Commission find that the proposed development meets the standards for determining Urban

District boundaries pursuant to HAR § 15-15-18, and therefore, grant the reclassification of the

Petition Area from the Agricultural District to the Urban District.

Dated: Honolulu, Hawai'i, June 13, 2017.

PETER J. HAMASAKI

KELSEY S. YAMAGUCHI

Attorneys for Petitioner

County of Kaua'i Housing Agency

# BEFORE THE LAND USE COMMISSION

# OF THE STATE OF HAWAI'I

In the Matter of the Petition of ) Docket No. A17-802	
COUNTY OF KAUA'I HOUSING AGENCY)	
To Amend the Agricultural Land Use District ) Boundaries into the Urban Land Use District ) for certain lands situated at 'Ele'ele, Kaua'i, ) Hawai'i; consisting of approximately 75 acres,) Tax Map Key No. (4) 2-1-001:054	
VERIFICATION OF PETITION	
STATE OF HAWAI'I )	
) SS. CITY AND COUNTY OF HONOLULU )	
DAVID J. MINKIN, being first duly sworn, on oath, deposes and says that:	
1. Affiant is one of the attorneys for Petitioner County of Kaua'i Housing A	gency
("Petitioner"), is licensed to practice law in the State of Hawai'i, is duly authorized to	make this
affidavit, and does so upon personal knowledge and belief.	
2. Affiant makes this verification pursuant to § 15-15-39, Hawai'i Admir	nistrative
Rules.	
//	
//	
//	
//	
//	

3. Affiant has read the foregoing document and the contents therefore are true and correct to the best of my knowledge and belief.

Further Affiant sayeth naught.

DAVID J. MINKIN

This 2 page **Verification of Petition** was subscribed and sworn to before me by David J. Minkin on June 13, 2017, in the First Circuit of the State of Hawaii.

Name: Charlene S. Morita Notary Public, State of Hawaii

My commission expires: 10/25/17

#### BEFORE THE LAND USE COMMISSION

#### OF THE STATE OF HAWAI'I

In the Matter of the Petition of	)	Docket No. Al	17-802
COUNTY OF KAUA'I HOUSING AGENCY	) ) )	1964 -	\$ &
To Amend the Agricultural Land Use District Boundaries into the Urban Land Use District for certain lands situated at 'Ele'ele, Kaua'i, Hawai'i; consisting of approximately 75 acres, Tax Map Key No. (4) 2-1-001:054	) ) ) )		
	)		

# AFFIDAVIT OF DAVID J. MINKIN ATTESTING TO SERVICE OF PETITION

STATE OF HAWAI'I	)	
	)	SS
CITY AND COUNTY OF HONOLULU	)	

DAVID J. MINKIN, being first duly sworn, on oath, deposes and says:

- 1. Affiant is one of the attorneys for Petitioner County of Kaua'i Housing Agency ("Petitioner"), is licensed to practice law in the State of Hawai'i, is duly authorized to make this affidavit, and does so upon personal knowledge and belief.
- 2. County of Kaua'i Housing Agency is the Petitioner for a State of Hawaii Land Use District Boundary Amendment, for certain lands situated at 'Ele'ele, Kaua'i, Hawai'i; consisting of approximately 75 acres, Tax Map Key No. (4) 2-1-001:054.
- 3. In compliance with § 15-15-48(a), Hawai'i Administrative Rules ("*HAR*"), Affiant will on June 13, 2017, serve a copy of the Petition for District Boundary Amendment by mailing said copy, postage prepaid, first class, in a United States post office ("*MAIL*") or by hand delivery ("*HD*"), to each of the following persons, addressed as follows:

COUNTY OF KAUA'I PLANNING DEPARTMENT 4444 Rice Street Līhu'e, Kaua'i, Hawai'i 96766	MAIL
STATE OF HAWAI'I OFFICE OF PLANNING 235 South Beretania Street 6th Floor, Leiopapa A Kamehameha Building Honolulu, Hawai'i 96813	HD
DAWN TAKEUCHI-APUNA, ESQ. Deputy Attorney General 425 Queen Street Honolulu, Hawai'i 96813	HD
KAUA'I COUNTY PLANNING COMMISSION c/o County of Kaua'i, Planning Department 4444 Rice Street Līhu'e, Kaua'i, Hawai'i 96766	MAIL
JEAN NISHIDA SOUZA P.O. Box 450 Hanapēpē, Hawai'i 96716 (Intervenor)	MAIL
KAUA'I ISLAND UTILITY COOPERATIVE 4463 Pahee Street, Suite 1 Līhu'e, Hawai'i 96766-2000 (Utility easement and right-of-entry)	MAIL
BOARD OF WATER SUPPLY, COUNTY OF KAUA'I 4398 Pua Loke Street Līhu'e, Hawai'i 96766 (Water tank rights)	MAIL
KAUA'I HABITAT FOR HUMANITY P.O. Box 28 'Ele'ele, Hawai'i 96716 (Easements for drainage and waterline purposes)	MAIL

### MCBRYDE SUGAR COMPANY, LIMITED

**MAIL** 

P.O. Box 178

'Ele'ele, Hawai'i 96705

(Reservation of easements for drainage and waterline purposes;

License Agreement)

### KAUAI COFFEE COMPANY, LLC

**MAIL** 

1 Numila Road

Kalaheo, Hawai'i 96741

(Sublicense Agreement from McBryde Sugar Company, Limited)

4. This Affidavit is provided in compliance with § 15-15-50(c)(5)(C), HAR.

Further Affiant sayeth naught.

DAVID J. MINKIN

This 3 page **Affidavit of David J. Minkin Attesting to Service of Petition** was subscribed and sworn to before me by David J. Minkin on June 13, 2017, in the First Circuit of the

State of Hawaii.

Name: Charlene S. Morita Notary Public, State of Hawaii

My commission expires: 10/25/17

Charles S. Morita

3

### BEFORE THE LAND USE COMMISSION

#### OF THE STATE OF HAWAI'I

)	Docket No. A17-802
)	
)	
)	
)	
)	
)	
)	
)	
)	
)	
)	

# AFFIDAVIT OF DAVID J. MINKIN ATTESTING TO MAILING OF NOTIFICATION OF PETITION FILING

STATE OF HAWAI'I	)	
	)	SS
CITY AND COUNTY OF HONOLULU	)	

DAVID J. MINKIN, being first sworn on oath, deposes and says that:

- 1. Affiant is one of the attorneys for Petitioner County of Kaua'i Housing Agency ("Petitioner"), is licensed to practice law in the State of Hawai'i, is duly authorized to make this affidavit, and does so upon personal knowledge and belief.
- 2. This affidavit is made to comply with Section 15-15-50(d), Hawai'i Administrative Rules ("*HAR*") for the State of Hawai'i Land Use Commission ("*Commission*").
- 3. On June 13, 2017, Petitioner filed with the Commission a Petition For Land Use District Boundary Amendment ("*Petition*") in Docket No. A17-802.
- 4. On June 13, 2017, the same day that the Petition was filed with the Commission and pursuant to HAR Section 15-15-50(d), Petitioner sent a Notification of Petition Filing to

persons included on the Statewide and Kaua'i County mailing lists provided to Petitioner by the Commission on or about June 8, 2017, copies of which are attached hereto as Exhibit "A".

Further affiant sayeth naught.

DAVID J. MINK N

This 2 page Affidavit of David J. Minkin Attesting to Mailing of Notification of Petition Filing was subscribed and sworn to before me by David J. Minkin on June 13, 2017, in the First Circuit of the State of Hawaii.

Name: Charlene S. Morita Notary Public, State of Hawaii

My commission expires: 10/25/17

# Exhibit "A"

[Kauai Mailing List and Statewide Mailing List]

to respect

Mauna Kea Trask, Esq.
Office of the County Attorney
County of Kauai
4444 Rice Street, Suite 220
Lihue, Hawaii 96766

County Engineer
Department of Public Works
4444 Rice Street, Suite 275
Lihue, Hawaii 96766-1340

Jack Lundgren DDS 6375B Poo Rd Kapaa, HI 96746-8449

Jean Nishida Souza P. O. Box 3390 Lihue, Hawaii 96766 Ms. Judy Dalton 4330 Kauai Beach Drive, Apt. F-12 Lihue, Hawaii 96766 Ken Taylor 1720-A Makaleha Pl. Kapaa, Hawaii 96746

Commander – Pac Missile Range Facility Barking Sands, Kauai P. O. Box 128 Kekaha, Hawaii 96752-0128

KUAI Radio 4271 Halenani St. Lihue, HI 96766

Laurel Loo Shiramizu Loo & Nakamura 4357 Rice St # 102 Lihue, HI 96766 Rayne Regush 5591 Kaapuni Rd. Kapaa, Hawaii 96746

Beryl Leolani Bailey Blaich PO Box 1434 Kilauea, HI 96754 U.H. Extension Service Kauai County Office 3060 Eiwa Street, Room 210 Lihue, Hawaii 96766-1881 Manager & Chief Engineer Department of Water Supply P. O. Box 1706 Lihue, Hawaii 96766

Saiva Siddhanta Church 107 Kaholalele Road Kapaa, Hawaii 96746 County Clerk-Council Service 4396 Rice Street #206 Lihue, HI 96766 Kauai Civil Defense Agency 3990 Kaana Street Lihue, Hawaii 96766

Gerald N. Takemura Kauai District Health Office 3040 Umi Street Lihue, Hawaii 96766 The Garden Island Attn: Editor 3137 Kuhio Highway Lihue, Hawaii 96766 Terrie Hayes & Llewellyn Kahohelaulii 2249 Kaui Rd. Poipu, Koloa, Hawaii 96756

Gabriela Taylor 5620 Kiapana Road Kapaa, Hawaii 96746 Harry Guirewand 6163 Waipouli Road Kapaa, Hawaii 96746 Marge Freeman 4-820 Kuhio Hwy #D405 Kapaa, Hawaii 96746

Caren Diamond P. O. Box 536 Hanalei, Hawaii 96714

KAUAI MAILING LIST Updated: 11/22/16

UH Director of Capital Improvements 1960 East West Road, Rm B102 Honolulu, Hawaii 96822 State of Hawaii Hawaii Community Development Authority 461 Cooke Street Honolulu, Hawaii 96813

STATEWIDE MAILING LIST Last Updated: 4/11/17

Earth Justice Legal Defense Fund 850 Richards St. Suite 400 Honolulu HI 96813

Hawaii Operating Engineers 2181 Lauwilwili Street Ste 102 Kapolei, HI 96707 Ashford & Wriston Library
P. O. Box 131
Honolulu HI 96810

Associated Press 500 Ala Moana Boulevard, Suite 7-590 Honolulu, Hawaii 96813 Jennifer Darrah 102 Prospect Street Honolulu HI 96813 Alden Alayvilla PO Box 33 Kalaheo, HI 96741

Michael J. Belles, Esq.
Belles Graham Proudfoot Wilson & Chun
4334 Rice Street, Suite 202
Lihue HI 96766

Gene Zarro 22 Ulunui Place Pukalani, HI 96768 Beryl Leolani Bailey Blaich,. P. O. Box 1434 Kilauea HI 96754

Mr. James Garrigan P O Box 3143 Kailua-Kona, Hawaii 96745 Mr. Kenneth Okamura 641 Polipoli Road Kula, Hawaii 96790 James S. Greenwell Lanihau Properties LLC P.O. Box 9032 Kailua-Kona, HI 96745

Patrick Borge, Sr. 536 Haawina Street Paia, Hawaii 96779-9609 P. Roy Catalani Young Brothers, Ltd. Pier 40 – P. O. Box 3288 Honolulu, HI 96801 Building Industry Association of Hawaii P.O. Box 970967 Waipahu, HI 96797

Kika Bukoski Hawaii Building and Construction Trade Council 735 Bishop Street, Suite 412 Honolulu HI 96813

Roy A. Vitousek III Cades Schutte LLP 75-170 Hualalai Road, Suite B-303 Kaulua-Kona HI 96740 Duane -Shimogawa Pacific Business News 737 Bishop St. Suite #1590 Honolulu, HI 96813

Mr. Charles Trembath 4152 Palaumahu Lihue HI 96766 Surety Kohala Corporation P. O. Box 249 Hawi HI 96719 Mr. Bruce Tsuchida Townscape 900 Fort Street Mall, #1160 Honolulu HI 96813

Ms. Meredith J. Ching Alexander & Baldwin, Inc. P. O. Box 3440 Honolulu HI 96801 Council Services Administration Kauai County Council 4396 Rice St. Suite 209 Lihue, HI 96766

Ms. K. Chun P. O. Box 3705 Honolulu HI 96811

City Desk Clerk-Public Hearings Honolulu Star Advertiser 500 Ala Moana Boulevard, Unit 210 Honolulu, Hawaii 96813-4914 Ms. Eleanor Mirikitani c/o Waikoloa Land Co. 150 Waikoloa Beach Drive Waikoloa HI 96738

Mr. David Penn P. O. Box 62072 Honolulu HI 96839 Castle & Cooke Hawaii Dole Office Building Suite 510 680 Iwilei Road Honolulu, HI 96817

Karen Piltz Chun Kerr Dodd Beaman & Wong 999 Bishop Street Suite 2100 Honolulu, HI 96813

Representative Cindy Evans 7<sup>th</sup> District State Capitol, Room 311 Honolulu, Hawaii 96813

Mr. Albert K. Fukushima 1841 Palamoi Street Pearl City HI 96782

Wyeth Matsubara, Esq. c/o Nan, Inc. 636 Laumaka Street Honolulu HI 96819

Ms. Esther Ueda 98-1784-B Kaahumanu Street Pearl City HI 96782

Hawaii's Thousand Friends 300 Kuulei Rd. Unit A, #281 Kailua HI 96734

The Pele Defense Fund P. O. Box 4969 Hilo HI 96720

U.S. Pacific Command
Commander in Chief
Box 64028
Camp H.M. Smith, Hawaii 96861-4028

Office of the Governor – Kauaʻi 3060 Eiwa Street, #106, Lihue 96766 Honglong Li 1001 Bishop Street, Suite 2400 American Savings Bank Tower Honolulu, HI 96813

Mr. David Rae The Estate of James Campbell 1001 Kamokila Boulevard Kapolei HI 96707

U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 300 Ala Moana Blvd., Rm. 3-122 Honolulu HI 96850

Mr. Michael A. Dahilig, Director Planning Department - Kauai 4444 Rice Street, Suite 473 Lihue HI 96766

> Isaac Hall, Esq. 2087 Wells Street Wailuku HI 96793

Real Property Division County of Kauai 4444 Rice Street Lihue HI 96766

Jacqui Hoover, President
Hawaii Leeward Planning Conference
P. O. Box 2159
Kamuela HI 96743

Jan Higa & Company LLC 1670 Makaloa #204, PMB 183 Honolulu, Hawaii 96814

Commander
Navy Region Hawaii
850 Ticonderoga Street, Suite 110
Pearl Harbor HI 96860-5101

Ms. Sara Collins
DLNR - Historical Preservation Division
601 Kamokila Blvd., Room 555
Kapolei HI 96707

Alan Kaufman, DVM P O Box 297 Kula, HI 96790

United States Marine Corps Commander, Marine Forces Pacific Attn: G4. Box 64118 Camp H.M. Smith, Hawaii 96861-4118

Department of the Army Directorate of Public Works Attn: Planning Division Schofield Barracks, Hawaii 96857-5013

> J. Gillmar P. O. Box 2902 Honolulu HI 96802

CBRE, Inc The Hallstrom Group Team 1003 Bishop Street Ste 1800 Honolulu, HI 96813

Mr. Eugene Takahashi C&C Department of Planning & Permitting 650 South King Street Honolulu HI 96813

Mr. Gordon Pang Honolulu Star Advertiser 500 Ala Moana Blvd # 7-500 Honolulu, HI 96813

Department of the Navy Commander in Chief, U.S. Pacific Fleet Commander in Chief 250 Makalapa Drive Pearl Harbor, HI 96860-3131

> Lawrence Ing, Esq. Ing, Horikawa & Jorgensen 2145 Wells Street, Suite 204 Wailuku, Hawaii 96793-2222

Walter Mensching RSS Ltd. 1658 Liholiho Street, Suite 306 Honolulu, Hawaii 96822 Schlack Ito-attn: Adrienne Elkind Topa Financial Center 745 Fort Street, Suite 1500 Honolulu, HI 96813 Jill K. Veles, Legal Assistant Oshima, Chun, Fong & Chung 841 Bishop Street, #400 Honolulu HI 96813

Isaac Fiesta ILWU Local 142 - Hawaii Division 100 W. Lanikaula Street Hilo, HI 96720

Libbie Kamisugi 2500 Aha Aina Place Honolulu HI 96821 Collette M.Sakoda Environmental Planning Solutions LLC 945 Makaiwa Street Honolulu, HI 96816

Jean McManus 47-314 Lulani St. Kaneohe, HI 96744 PBR Hawaii 1719 Haleloki Street Hilo, HI 96720 Verizon Hawaii, Inc. Attn: Real Property Section P O Box 2200 Honolulu, HI 96841

Lynn Peters P.O. Box 11960 Honolulu, HI 96828-0960 Lori Lum Watanabe Ing 999 Bishop St. Suite #2300 Honolulu, HI 96813 Attn.: Assignment Desk KITV News 4 801 S. King Street Honolulu HI 96813

West Hawaii Today Attn: Reed Flickinger P. O. Box 789 Kailua-Kona HI 96745-0789 Benjamin A. Kudo, Esq. Ashford & Wriston 999 Bishop Street. Suite 1400 Honolulu HI 96813

Mr. Kenneth Kupchak Damon Key Bocken Leong & Kupchak 1003 Bishop Street, #1600 Honolulu HI 96813

Burt Lau, Esq. 999 Bishop St., Ste. 2600 Honolulu HI 96813 Land Use Research Foundation of Hawaii 1100 Alakea Street, Suite 408 Honolulu HI 96813

Dain P. Kane Maui County Council 200 South High Street Wailuku HI 96793

Pat Lee & Associates, Inc. 45-248A Pahikaua Place Kaneohe HI 96744 League of Women Voters 49 South Hotel Street, Rm. 314 Honolulu HI 96813

Dickson C. H. Lee, Esq. Takushi Wong Lee & Yee 841 Bishop Street, Suite 1540 Honolulu, Hawaii 96813 Sean Combs
Princeville Development, LLC
5-3541 Kuhio Highway, Suite 201
Princeville HI 96722

Life of the Land P.O. Box 37158 Honolulu HI 96837

Steven S.C. Lim, Esq.
Carlsmith Ball
121 Waianuenue Avenue
Hilo HI 96720

Crockett & Nakamura 38 S. Market Street Wailuku, Hawaii 96793 Mr. Greg Apa, President Leeward Land LLC 87 2020 Farrington Hwy Waianae, Hawaii 96792-3749

Benjamin M. Matsubara, Esq. C.R. Kendall Building, 8th Floor 888 Mililani Street Honolulu HI 96813

Sue White 1118 Maunawili Road Kailua HI 96734 Mr. Gregory Kugle Damon Key Bocken Leong & Kupchak 1003 Bishop Street, #1600 Honolulu HI 96813 William W.L. Yuen, Esq. 1001 Bishop Street, Suite 1800 Alston, Hunt, Floyd and Ing Honolulu HI 96813-7984 Attn: Bonnie Stifel
McCorriston Miller Mukai MacKinnon
P. O. Box 2800
Honolulu HI 96803-2800

Michael Yee, Director County of Hawaii, Planning Department 101 Pauahi Street, Suite 3 Hilo, Hawaii 96720

Pat Tummons 190 Keawe Street #29 Hilo, Hawaii, 96720 Department of the Corporation Counsel City and County of Honolulu 530 S. King Street, Rm. 110 Honolulu, Hawaii 96813

Franklin Mukai, Esq.

Real Property Tax Division, Dept of Finance County of Hawaii 101 Aupuni Street, Suite 4 Hilo, HI 96720-4224

McCorriston Miller Mukai MacKinnon P. O. Box 2800 Honolulu HI 96803-2800 National Resources Conservation Svc.
Pacific Islands Area (PIA) State Office
Attn: PIA Soil Scientist
P. O. Box 50004
Honolulu HI 96850-0050

FDB Planning Section 3633 Waialae Ave., Rm. C209 Honolulu, HI 96816 Native Hawaiian Legal Corporation 1164 Bishop Street, #1205 Honolulu HI 96813 Nathan Natori, Esq. 1003 Bishop Street Suite #1360 Honolulu HI 96813

Shannon Alivado
Director of Government Relations
General Contractors Association of Hawaii
1065 Ahua Street,
Honolulu, Hawaii 96819

Wilson Okamoto & Associates Attn: Earl Matsukawa 1907 S. Beretania Street Honolulu, HI 96826

Julian Ng, Inc. P. O. Box 816 Kaneohe HI 96744-0816

Mr. John M. White Hawaii Land Company P. O. Box 10 Honolulu HI 96810 Ms. Donna Ann Kamehaiku Ono He`e`ia Historical Society 46-522 Haiku Plantations Drive Kaneohe HI 96744

Peter Yukimura P. O. Box 1031 Lihue, HI 96766

Mr.Kent Matsuo James Campbell Co., LLC 1001 Kamokila Boulevard, Ste 200 Kapolei Hl 96707

Phyllis Fujimoto 1043 Kuahiwi Pl. Hilo, Hawaii 96720 DOT Highways / Oahu District Office Engineer Program Manager 727 Kakoi Street Honolulu, HI 96819

Anita Hofschneider Honolulu Civil Beat 3465 Waialae Avenue Suite 200 Honolulu, HI 96816 PBR Hawaii
Pacific Tower, Suite 650
1001 Bishop Street
Honolulu HI 96813

Senator Donovan M. Dela Cruz Hawaii Capitol Room 202 415 South Beretania Street Honolulu, Hawaii 96813

Director of Planning County of Maui 2200 Main Street, Suite 315 Wailuku, HI 96793 Mr. Mark Murakami Damon Key Leong Kupchak Hastert 1003 Bishop Street, #1600 Honolulu, HI 96813

Julie Ann Miyashiro 3247 Catherine St. Honolulu, HI 96815

Real Property Tax Division
Department of Finance - County of Hawaii
101 Pauahi Street, Suite No. 4
Hilo HI 96720

Mr. Richard Poirier 95-584 Naholoholo Mililani HI 96789 Prosser Realty, Inc. 4379 Rice Street Lihue HI 96766 Sierra Club, Kauai Group P. O. Box 3412 Lihue HI 96766 Mr. Dan Yasui A & B Properties, Inc. P. O. Box 3440 Honolulu HI 96801-3440

Canen Hookano PO Box 160 Koloa, Kaua`i , HI 96756

Leo Asuncion, Director
Office of Planning
P. O. Box 2359
Honolulu HI 96804-2359

Ms. Brenda Salgado KGMB 420 Waiakamilo Road, Suite 205 Honolulu, HI 97817

Sierra Club, Hawai`i Chapter P. O. Box 2577 Honolulu HI 96803

Peter H.M. Lee Hawaii LECET 650 Iwilei Road, Suite 285 Honolulu, HI 96817

Mr. Robert J. Smolenski 841 Bishop Street, Ste. 1628 Honolulu HI 96813-3921

Mr. Steven Strauss P. O. Box 11517 Hilo HI 96720

Wesley R. Segawa & Associates 736 South St. #206 Honolulu, HI 96813 Mr. Bruce A. Coppa Communications Pacific 600 Queen St., Unit 2808 Honolulu, HI 96813

Claudia Rohr 369 Nene St. Hilo, HI 96720

Steven Lee Montgomery, Ph.D. 94-610 Palai Street
Waipahu, Hawaii 96797-4535

Frank Carlos 656 Moaniala St. Honolulu, HI 96821-2572 Randall Sakumoto, Esq. McCorriston Miller Mukai MacKinnon LLP P. O. Box 2800 Honolulu, Hawaii 96803-2800

Brenda Luana Machado Lee P. O. Box 133 Captain Cook, Kona, Hawaii 96704 Laura Kodama Castle & Cooke Hawaii Dole Office Building Suite 510 680 Iwilei Road Honolulu, HI 96817 John White Executive Director The Pacific Resource Partnership 1100 Alakea St. 4<sup>th</sup> Floor Honolulu, HI 96813

Irene Anzai Rush Moore LLP 737 Bishop Street, Suite 2400 Honolulu, HI 96813 Stanford S. Carr, President Stanford Carr Development LLC 1100 Alakea Street, 27th Floor Honolulu, HI 96813 Bill Mills, Chairman The Mills Group 1100 Alakea Street, Suite 2200 Honolulu, HI 96813

DOT Highways / Hawaii District Office Engineer Program Manager 50 Makaala Street Hilo, HI 96720 Law Offices of Kyong-Su Im LLLC 1608 Laukahi St. Honolulu, Hawaii 96821 DOT Highways / Maui District Office Engineer Program Manager 650 Palapala Drive Kahului, HI 96732

Department of Transportation Highways Division Kauai District Office 1720 Haleukana Street Lihue, Hawaii 96766 Curtis T. Tabata
Matsubara - Kotake
A Law Corporation
888 Mililani Street, Eighth Floor
Honolulu, Hawaii 96813

Chairman - Planning Commission County of Kauai 4444 Rice Street, Suite 473 Lihue HI 96766 Emi L.M. Kaimuloa, Esq. Watanabe Ing LLP 999 Bishop Street, 23rd Floor Honolulu, HI 96813 DOT – Airports Administrator Inter-Island Terminal, Suite 700 Honolulu International Airport 400 Rodgers Blvd. Honolulu, HI 96819 Daryn Arai County of Hawaii, Planning Department 101 Pauahi Street, Suite 3 Hilo. Hawaii 96720

Elaine Wender 2180 W, Vineyard St # 305 Wailuku, HI 96793 Laura McIntyre, AICP
DOH-Environmental Planning Office
Mgr, Rm. 312
919 Ala Moana Boulevard
Honolulu HI 96814

Department of Transportation
Harbors Division
79 South Nimitz Highway
Honolulu HI 96813

Director - OEQC 235 South Beretania St., Rm. 702 Honolulu HI 96813 Mr. Luis P. Salaveria, Director DBEDT P. O. Box 2359 Honolulu HI 96804-2359

Mr. Ronald F. Tsuzuki Highways Division, Planning Branch 869 Punchbowl Street Honolulu, HI 96813 Deputy Director
Department of Transportation
869 Punchbowl Street
Honolulu HI 96813

Bryan Yee, Deputy Attorney General Commerce & Economic Development Div Department of Attorney General 425 Queen Street Honolulu, Hawaii 96813

Dawn T. Hegger-Nordblom Hawaii Army National Guard – NEPA Coordinator P.O. Box 1057 Kihei, HI 96753

Scot Urada DOT Design Branch, Highways Division 601 Kamokila Blvd., Room 688-A Kapolei HI 96707

DOT Transportation Planning Office 869 Punchbowl Street Honolulu, HI 96813

Department of Land and Natural Resources Land Division, Coastal Lands Program P O Box 621 Honolulu, HI 96809-0621 Executive Director HHFDC 677 Queen Street, Suite 300 Honolulu HI 96813 Mr. Gordon Matsuoka DAGS - Public Works Division P. O. Box 119 Honolulu HI 96810

Chairman of the Board Dept of Agriculture 1428 South King Street Honolulu HI 96814 HHFDC Planning & Evaluation Office 677 Queen Street, Suite 300 Honolulu HI 96813 Dwight Vicente 2608 Ainaloa Dr. Hilo, HI 96720

Darrell T. Young, Deputy Director DOT Harbors Division 79 S. Nimitz Highway Honolulu, HI 96813-4898 Major General Arthur J. Logan Adjutant General-State of Hawaii Department of Defense 3949 Diamond Hear Road Honolulu, HI 96816 Diane E. Erickson, Esq. Deputy Attorney General 425 Queen Street Honolulu HI 96813

Commission on Water Resource Management Dept. of Land & Natural Resources 1151 Punchbowl Street, Room 227 Honolulu HI 96813 Land Management Division
Dept. of Land & Natural Resources
1151 Punchbowl Street, Room 131
Honolulu, HI 96813

Dept. of Land & Natural Resources Chairperson's Office 1151 Punchbowl Street, Room 130 Honolulu HI 96813

Deputy Director Department of Land and Natural Resources P.O. Box 621 Honolulu, Hawaii 96809

Dept. of Hawaiian Home Lands P. O. Box 1879 Honolulu HI 96805 The Honorable David Ige Governor, State of Hawaii State Capitol Honolulu HI 96813

Jennifer A Llm Carlsmith Ball LLP 1001 Bishop St., Ste 2200 Honolulu, Hawaii 96813 Ms. Iris Nakagawa Carlsmith Ball LLP 1001 Bishop St., Ste 2200 Honolulu, Hawaii 96813

Mr. Andrew Gomes The Honolulu Star-Advertiser 500 Ala Moana Boulevard, Suite 7-210 Honolulu, HI 96813 Wendy Cortez-Botelho Governor's Rep. East-Hawaii 75 Aupuni Street, Hilo HI 96720 Senator Laura H. Thielen Hawaii State Capitol Room 231 415 South Beretania Street Honolulu, Hawaii 96813

Lisa Judge 3451 Omaopio Road Kula, Hawaii 96790 Shannon Wood Koolau News P.O. Box 6366 Kaneohe, Hawaii 96744

Governor's Representative, Maui 2264 Aupuni Street, #1, Wailuku, HI 96793

Beverly Pauole-Moore Volunteer Governor's Rep., Molokai P. O. Box 88. Kaunakakai HI 96748 Leticia "Letty" Castillo Volunteer Governor's Rep.Lanai P. O. Box 630806. Lanai City HI 96763 Representative Ryan I. Yamane Hawaii State Capitol Room 420 415 South Beretania Street Honolulu, Hawaii 96813

Jessica Freedman Office of Hawaiian Affairs 560 N. Nimitz Hwy #200 Honolulu, HI 96817

Councilman ikaika Anderson 530 S. King St. Rm 202 Honolulu, HI 96813 Outdoor Circle- Bob Loy 1314 S. King St. Suite 306 Honolulu, HI 96814

DAGS- Automotive Management Division Parking Control Office-Attn: Brian Saito PO Box 119 Honolulu, HI 96819-0119 Anita Manzano-Compliance Enforcement Office of Hawaiian Affairs 560 N. Nimitz Hwy Ste 200 Honolulu, HI 96817 Ke'ala Nichols-Administrative Assistant Public Policy-Office of Hawaiian Affairs 737 Iwilei Rd. Suite 200 Honolulu, HI 96817

### BEFORE THE LAND USE COMMISSION

### OF THE STATE OF Hawai'i

In the Matter of the Petition of	)	Docket No. A17-802
COUNTY OF KAUA'I HOUSING AGENCY	)	CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE
To Amend the Agricultural Land Use District Boundaries into the Urban Land	)	
Use District for certain lands situated at	)	
'Ele'ele, Kaua'i, Hawai'i; consisting of approximately 75 acres, Tax Map Key	)	
No. (4) 2-1-001:054	) )	
	_ /	

# **CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE**

I hereby certify that a paper copy, as well as an electronic copy (CD) of the foregoing document will be duly served upon the following by mailing said copies, postage prepaid, first class, in a United States post office ("MAIL") or by hand delivery ("HD") on June 13, 2017:

COUNTY OF KAUA'I	MAIL
PLANNING DEPARTMENT	
4444 Rice Street	
Līhu'e, Kaua'i, Hawai'i 96766	
CTATE OF HAWAR	HD
STATE OF HAWAI'I	תח
OFFICE OF PLANNING	
235 South Beretania Street	
6th Floor, Leiopapa A Kamehameha Building	
Honolulu, Hawai'i 96813	
DAWN TAKEUCHI-APUNA, ESQ.	HD
	1112
Deputy Attorney General	
425 Queen Street	
Honolulu, Hawaiʻi 96813	
KAUA'I COUNTY PLANNING COMMISSION	MAIL
c/o County of Kaua'i, Planning Department	1411 1112
4444 Rice Street	
Līhu'e, Kaua'i, Hawai'i 96766	

JEAN NISHIDA SOUZA

MAIL

P.O. Box 450

Hanapēpē, Hawai'i 96716

(Intervenor)

KAUA'I ISLAND UTILITY COOPERATIVE

**MAIL** 

4463 Pahee Street, Suite 1

Līhu'e, Hawai'i 96766-2000

(Utility easement and right-of-entry)

BOARD OF WATER SUPPLY, COUNTY OF KAUA'I

MAIL

4398 Pua Loke Street

Līhu'e, Hawai'i 96766 (Water tank rights)

KAUA'I HABITAT FOR HUMANITY

**MAIL** 

P.O. Box 28

'Ele'ele, Hawai'i 96716

(Easements for drainage and waterline purposes)

MCBRYDE SUGAR COMPANY, LIMITED

**MAIL** 

P.O. Box 178

'Ele'ele, Hawai'i 96705

(Reservation of easements for drainage and waterline purposes; License Agreement)

KAUAI COFFEE COMPANY, LLC

**MAIL** 

1 Numila Road

Kalaheo, Hawai'i 96741

(Sublicense Agreement from McBryde Sugar Company, Limited)

DATED: Honolulu, Hawai'i, June 13, 2017.

DAVID J. MINKIN

PETER J. HAMASAKI

KELSEY S. YAMAGUCHI

Attorneys for Petitioner

County of Kaua'i Housing Agency